

Durham E-Theses

The Determinants of Long Run Growth and the Role of Competition in Schumpeterian Growth Model

OKEKE, EKENE, JOSEPH

How to cite:

OKEKE, EKENE, JOSEPH (2017) The Determinants of Long Run Growth and the Role of Competition in Schumpeterian Growth Model, Durham theses, Durham University. Available at Durham E-Theses Online: http://etheses.dur.ac.uk/12447/

Use policy

The full-text may be used and/or reproduced, and given to third parties in any format or medium, without prior permission or charge, for personal research or study, educational, or not-for-profit purposes provided that:

- a full bibliographic reference is made to the original source
- a link is made to the metadata record in Durham E-Theses
- the full-text is not changed in any way

The full-text must not be sold in any format or medium without the formal permission of the copyright holders.

Please consult the full Durham E-Theses policy for further details.

Academic Support Office, The Palatine Centre, Durham University, Stockton Road, Durham, DH1 3LE e-mail: e-theses.admin@durham.ac.uk Tel: +44 0191 334 6107 http://etheses.dur.ac.uk

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Ackn	OWLEDGMENTS	3
Chapt	ER 1. INTRODUCTION	4
CHAPT	ER 2. LEARNING AND INNOVATION: A COMPLEMEN-	
TAI	RY RELATIONSHIP.	8
2.1.	Introduction	8
2.2.	Model	9
	2.2.1. Product Market.	10
	2.2.2. Innovation	13
	2.2.3. Household	15
2.3.	Steady State Growth Analysis	17
2.4.	Welfare.	18
2.5.	The Effects of Tax and Subsidy Policies	20
	2.5.1. Subsidies to capital accumulation	21
2.6.	Conclusion	21
TIC	ON EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION.	22
TIC 3.1.	DN EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION.	22 22
TIC 3.1. 3.2.	DN EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION.	22 22 24
TIC 3.1. 3.2.	DN EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION. Introduction Model 3.2.1. Product Market	22 22 24 24
TIC 3.1. 3.2.	DN EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION. Introduction Model 3.2.1. Product Market 3.2.2. Vertical Innovation	22 22 24 24 26
TIC 3.1. 3.2.	DN EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION. Introduction Model 3.2.1. Product Market 3.2.2. Vertical Innovation 3.2.3. Human Capital Accumulation	22 22 24 24 26 29
TIC 3.1. 3.2.	DN EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION. Introduction Model 3.2.1. Product Market 3.2.2. Vertical Innovation 3.2.3. Human Capital Accumulation 3.2.4. Household	22 24 24 26 29 29
TIC 3.1. 3.2. 3.3.	DN EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION. Introduction Model 3.2.1. Product Market 3.2.2. Vertical Innovation 3.2.3. Human Capital Accumulation 3.2.4. Household Steady State Growth Analysis.	22 22 24 24 26 29 29 32
TIC 3.1. 3.2. 3.3. 3.4.	ON EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION. Introduction Model 3.2.1. Product Market 3.2.2. Vertical Innovation 3.2.3. Human Capital Accumulation 3.2.4. Household Steady State Growth Analysis. Conclusion.	22 22 24 24 26 29 29 32 32
TIC 3.1. 3.2. 3.3. 3.4. CHAPTI	DN EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION. Introduction Model 3.2.1. Product Market 3.2.2. Vertical Innovation 3.2.3. Human Capital Accumulation 3.2.4. Household Steady State Growth Analysis Conclusion. ER 4. The Effects of Competition as Psychological Threat on	 22 24 24 26 29 32 32
ТІС 3.1. 3.2. 3.3. 3.4. Снарті Іппе	DN EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION. Introduction Model 3.2.1. Product Market 3.2.2. Vertical Innovation 3.2.3. Human Capital Accumulation 3.2.4. Household Steady State Growth Analysis. Conclusion. ER 4. The Effects of Competition as Psychological Threat on ovation and Growth.	 22 24 24 26 29 29 32 32 33
TIC 3.1. 3.2. 3.3. 3.4. CHAPTI Inne 4.1.	ON EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION. Introduction Model 3.2.1. Product Market 3.2.2. Vertical Innovation 3.2.3. Human Capital Accumulation 3.2.4. Household Steady State Growth Analysis. Conclusion. ER 4. The Effects of Competition as Psychological Threat on ovation and Growth. Introduction.	 22 24 24 26 29 32 32 33 33
TIC 3.1. 3.2. 3.3. 3.4. CHAPTI Inne 4.1. 4.2.	DN EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION. Introduction Model 3.2.1. Product Market 3.2.2. Vertical Innovation 3.2.3. Human Capital Accumulation 3.2.4. Household Steady State Growth Analysis. Conclusion. ER 4. The Effects of Competition as Psychological Threat on ovation and Growth. Introduction. Model	 22 24 24 26 29 29 32 32 33 33 34
TIC 3.1. 3.2. 3.3. 3.4. CHAPTI Inno 4.1. 4.2.	DN EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION. Introduction Model 3.2.1. Product Market 3.2.2. Vertical Innovation 3.2.3. Human Capital Accumulation 3.2.4. Household Steady State Growth Analysis. Conclusion. ER 4. The Effects of Competition as Psychological Threat on ovation and Growth. Introduction. Model 4.2.1. The Consumer Sector	 22 24 24 26 29 32 32 33 34 35
TIC 3.1. 3.2. 3.3. 3.4. CHAPTI Inno 4.1. 4.2.	DN EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION. Introduction Model 3.2.1. Product Market 3.2.2. Vertical Innovation 3.2.3. Human Capital Accumulation 3.2.4. Household Steady State Growth Analysis. Conclusion. ER 4. The Effects of Competition as Psychological Threat on ovation and Growth. Introduction. Model 4.2.1. The Consumer Sector 4.2.2. Product Markets	 22 24 24 26 29 32 32 33 34 35 35

4.3.	The ba	alance Growth equilibrium	39
4.4.	4.3.1. Conclu	The Effects of Competition on the incumbent	40 41
Снарті	ER 5.	COMPARISON UTILITY FUNCTION AND REASEAR	CH
JOI	NT VI	ENTURE	43
5.1.	Introd	uction	43
5.2.	Model		45
	5.2.1.	Utility function	45
	5.2.2.	The Reference Stock	47
	5.2.3.	Production Function	49
	5.2.4.	Equilibrium in Level Sectors	49
	5.2.5.	Innovation.	49
	5.2.6.	Other Incentive for collusion in the Product Market	50
5.3.	The ba	alance Growth equilibrium	53
5.4.	Conclu	nsion	55
Снарті	ER 6.	EPILOGUE	56
Referi	ENCES		58

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I wish to thank my Supervisor Professor Guido Cozzi for guiding me towards bring this thesis to its final shape. It could not have been possible without his professional advice. I appreciate his willingness to supervise me even while he left a full time post at Durham Business School. For my sake, he held a part time chair at Durham Business School. He could have abandoned me to my wimps but he didn't. I also wish to thank my second supervisor Prof Parantap Basu for his critique of my work.

My reviewer, Dr. Thomas Renstrom has been terrific. His comments on my work showed a painstaking process of going through every line of my work in order to give a resourcefull feedback.

I also wish to thank the doctoral school for showing good consideration and fair judgement towards supporting me during this program especially the deputy director Dr. Dennis Phillip. I also wish to thanks my college administration, St Cuthbert College for their pastoral support.

I finally wish to thank my parents Mr Chuwkwuemka Okeke and Mrs Nneka Okeke; and my siblings, Mrs Ifeyinwa Ajah, Mr Ikechukwu Okeke, Mr Chukwuemeka Okeke Jnr., Mrs Uzoamaka Okonkwo, Mr Chigozie Okeke, Mr Ifeanyi Okeke, Mr Ogochukwu Okeke and Mrs Nonso Okafor for thier financial and moral support. My good in law Mr Julius Ajah deserves great thanks for his financial support. I specifically wish to thank Mr Peter Okeke for his sacrifice so I can go to school. My fiancee Miss Chidimma Okechukwu brought a happy ending to my education at Durham University. Chidimma is not Febechukwu

Chapter 1

INTRODUCTION

Economic growth is arguably the issue of primary concern to economic policy makers. Intertemporal models of capital accumulation known as the neoclassical models are not well suited to address issues regarding long run growth because they yield stationary equilibria. Hence, this thesis is an aspiration to study the determinants of long run growth; in order to explain long run growth rate as an endogenous equilibrium outcome of the behaviour of rational optimizing agents, an outcome that reflects the structural characteristics of the economy, such as technology and preference as well as macroeconomic policy.

In Chapter two, I approach the question on whether long run growth depends on both innovation and physical capital accumulation or whether it depends on either of the two? This inquiry is motivated by the prediction of neoclassical model which argued that capital accumulation has no long run effects on growth, and the conventional macroeconomic policy has no influence on long run growth performance. It is also implied by the early innovation literature such as Aghion and Howit (1992) which shows that long run growth is determined by technological progress independent of physical capital accumulation. Against this predictions, DeLong and Summers (1991) found that countries with the highest growth rates are those that invest highly in machinery and in which the relative price of equiment has fallen more quickly. Mankiw (1995) argued that growth can be accounted for by physical capital accumulation independent of technological progress (see:). But DeLong and Summers (1992) findings stroke a more reconciliatory tone by showing that large difference in growth rates cannot be driven by shifts in equipment investment rate uncorrelated with TFP growth. Chapter two follows Aghion & Howitt (1998) who argued that new technology is capital using and showed a complementary model where both innovation and physical capital accumulation matter for the long run growth of an economy. By using a monopoly market structure, they showed that capital accumulation would raise the equilibrium flow of profits as a result of increasing national income which in turn raises the demand of the monopolist's goods. High profits due to high capital intensity would then enhance the incentive for more innovation; just as more innovation would raise the productivity of capital.

My model extends Aghion & Howitt (1998) by introducing learning into the basic Schumpeterian model to show essentially that economies that focus on technological progress alone without learning adaptation of these technology are more likely to grow less than economies with learning adaptation. Learning extrnalities is defined as the total amount of capital that has been accumulated by all firms which determine the local condition of capital use in the economy. So that , learning adaptation is how each monopolist who produces new technology tailors her production to be more efficient in response to local condition. Consequently, learning adaptation will induce higher R&D by raising the national income and hence the demand for the monopolist good. A higher monopolist profit due to efficient use of capital in response to local condition drives the incentive for more intense R&D. Unlike learning by doing

model of Romer(1986) and Frankel(1962) under perfect competition where learning contributes directly to technological progress in order to obtain long run growth; in my model with monopolist market structure, long run growth depends directly on innovation through R&D but learning has an indirect effect on long run growth by raising the incentive for research.

In Chapter three, I approach the question on whether both human capital and innovation matter for long run? Also I approach the question om whether horizontal innovation has a neutralizing effect on long run growth? Unlike physical capital, early endogenous growth theory unequivocally argued that human capital has a positive long run effect on growth (see: Lucas (1988). Early R&D growth literatures also argued that innovation has a long run effect on growth (see: Aghion & Howitt (1992), Grossman and Helpman (1991)). But the prediction of scale effect¹ in the early R&D growth literatrues has questioned the role of innovation in the long run. For instance, the empirical study of Jones (1995a) showed the absence of scale effect in the post war II era. Jones showed that the number of scientist and engineers engaged in R&D in the United State grew from under 200,000 in 1950 to almost 1 million by 1987 yet growth rate in the United state remained constant during this period. To eliminate scale effect, Jones (1995b) developed a semi - endogenous growth model which assumed decreasing returns in technological progress to account for the declining growth in the post war era II, and used labour as an input in research, so that increasing population growth is require to offset the decreasing return in technological progress and thus put the economy on a constant returns. The implication of his model overturned the predictions of early R&D growth literatures, and implied that policies that affect research intensity has no long run growth since long run growth depends on exogenous population growth. Some endogenous literatures such as Arnold (1998) and Blackburn Keith, Victor T.Y. Hung, and Alberto F. Pozzolo (2000) have exploited the semi - endogenous growth model of Jones (1995b) by using human capital implace of labour as an input in research to argue that long run growth rate would depend solely on human capital accumulation. Despite the advantages of these scale invariant models that deny the role of innovation in the long run; the empirical works of Brander and Dowrick (1994), Kelley and Schmidt (1995), and Ahituv (2001) showed that population growth has a negative effect on economic

¹Scale effect means that variations in the size or scale of the economy, as measured by population, say, affect the size of the long run growth rate.

growth. Arnold (1998) and Blackburn Keith, Victor T.Y. Hung, and Alberto F. Pozzolo (2000) also used human capital as the only input in innovation but R&D uses other kinds of inputs and machinery. DeLong and Summers (1992) findings that that large difference in growth rates cannot be driven by shifts in equipment investment rate uncorrelated with TFP growth provides support for the role of innovation in the long run.

Howitt (1999) in an attempt to restore the policy implications of the early R&D growth model while at the same time eliminate scale effect built a model that combined both horizontal and vertical innovation; and argued that horizontal innovation proliferates vertical innovation. That is, as the economy grows, horizontal innovations neutralizes the scale effect on the incentive to innovate by adding to the number of independent sectors over which research must be spread, and over which manufacturing labour must also be spread. Jones(1999) determined that Howitt's model would only succeed in eliminating scale effect if population growth and horizontal innovation grows at a constant rate. He found that if population growth outgrows horizontal innovation then scale effect will resurface and if horizontal innovation outgrows population growth then horizontal innovation will have negative effect on growth.

Chapter three used a share of output instead of human capital alone as an input in research and introduce human capital in the product market to show that both innovation and human capital matter for long run growth rate. I show that once human capital , population growth, horizontal innovation , physical capital and technological progress are growing at a constant rate; then scale effect will be eliminated. I also show that if horizontal innovation outgrows population growth, the economy will grow by more because horizontal innovations open up new sectors on which vertical innovation could thrive when the existing vertical innovation becomes difficult to innovate on. If on the other hand population growth outgrows horizontal innovation then population growth will have a negative effect on growth. Therefore given the empirical support mentioned above that population growth has negative effect on growth suggest that horizontal innovations have not kept pace with population growth.

Chapter four challenges another benchmark of the basic Schumpeterian model, namely that competition has a negative effect on innovation and growth. Contrary to this prediction, the empirical works of Nickell (1996) and Blundell R., Griffith, R. and Van reennen, J. (1995) showed that competition has a positive effect on innovation and growth. Notably, the basic Schumpeterian model discussed competition as firm entry but the existing theoretical model on innovation that showed positive effect of competition on innovation discussed competition among existing firms with no firm entry (See: Aghion , Harris and Vickers (2001)). The current chapter provides the rationale for exogenous threat of firm entry. I endogenise firm entry and show that the reason why firm entry is represented as an exogenous threat is because in a Nash equilibrium, incumbents who could engage in innovation would have technological advantage over entrants(Otherwise, incumbents could not innovate due to Arrow's effect). Hence, when technological advantage is large, incumbents would raise their R&D effort to deter firm entry. Furthermore I argue that there is an implicit psychological threat that the incumbent feel to make him innovate and escape competition when he has technological advantage. This framework is supported by the empirical work of Goolsbee and Syverson (2004) who examined how incumbent behavior changes in response to exogenous changes in potential entry that otherwise have no effect on current competitive conditions. They found that incumbent airlines cut their fares when an entrant merely annouces thier intention of entry, even before actual entry.

In chapter five, I examine the impact of RJV on economic growth when RJV firms also engage in collusion in the product market. This research is motivated by the empirical work of Sovinsky and Helland (2012) which showed that the incentive to engage in RJV is to collude in the product market. To simply the analysis, I introduce a duopoly market structure where the duopolists are level in terms of technological progess in their sector. Thus they have more incentive to collude in other to avoid Bertrand competition. Then I made a novel contribution by introducing consumption externality under duopoly market structure with level sectors to show that duopolist in a level sector may also collude in the product market in order to internalize consumption externality that no single firm can internalize, in an economy where consumers' utility depends not only on the level of their consumption but also on how their consumption compares to some reference stock widely known as "keeping up with the Joneses." By colluding to internalize the reference stock, the duopolist can operate a dynamic pricing model to encourage habit formation. That is, they reduce their price when the reference stock is low in order to encourage consumption but gradually increase their price as the reference stock increases. This process encourages individuals who would have been detered by high price of a product to learn how to spend more as thier habit towards the product increases. This paper features two key parameters denoted by γ which measures the importance individuals place on the reference stock and the parameter J which measures the level of the reference stock. I found that increase in γ has a negative effect on growth because it raises the shadow cost of dynamic pricing model. But increase in J has a positive effect on growth because it raises the price that the duopolist can charge as habit formation rises. Hence it raises incentive for more innovation.

Chapter 2

LEARNING AND INNOVATION: A COMPLEMENTARY RELATIONSHIP.

2.1 Introduction

From the empirical perspective, the empirical work of Delong and Summers (1991) suggests that countries with the highest growth rates are those that invests *highly* in machinery and in which the relative price of equipment has fallen more quickly; thereby emphasized the role of physical capital in determining growth rate. This position is also supported by other models that argued for the role of capital in the long run. For instance, Mankiw (1995) argued that cross - country variation in growth rate could be explained by capital accumulation independent of technological progress. Jorgnenson (1995) maintained similar position in his study of the U.S economy.

But from the theoretical point of view, early innovation literatures like Aghion and Howitt (1992) emphasized the role of innovation in the long run independent of capital accumulation. Even the standard neoclassical model taught us that physical capital would not have a long run effect on growth due to diminishing return in capital accumulation and that growth depends solely on technological progress. On the other hand, theoretical models that supported the role of physical capital in the long run were mostly learning by doing models such as Romer (1987), Arrow (1962); but these class of learning by doing models predicted that in the long run, growth is determined by steady state level and not the per capita steady state growth rate. Yet the U.S experience showed that per capita growth rate has been constant between the period of 1870 to 2000 at the rate of 1.8 percent per year(See: Maddison (1991)). Hence there is a theoretical gap to account for per capita steady state growth rate that shows the importance of physical capital in the long run.

DeLong and Summers (1992) empirical study stroke a more reconciliatory tone by showing that large difference in growth rates cannot be driven by shifts in equipment investment rate uncorrelated with TFP growth the incentive for more intense R&D. Aghion and Howit (1998), then made the first attempt to develop a complemen-

tary model of both innovation and capital accumulation. They made a specification in which capital was used as an input in the production of intermediate goods by monopolists who hold patent right for innovation. Hence, they showed that capital accumulation would have an indirect effect on long run growth by raising the equilibrium flow of profits as a result of increasing national income that would raise the demand of monopolist's goods, which would then enhance the incentive to innovate¹; just as more innovation would raise the productivity of capital.

My present research argues that there is a reason to suspect that capital would have long run effect on growth through learning by doing. For instance, Mowery & Rosenberg (1989) criticized those who regard innovation as the application of upstream scientific knowledge to the downstream activity of new products and new manufacturing process. In light with that criticism, I argue that monopolist who produces new technology tailors her production to be more efficient in response to local condition. Thus I defined learning extrnalities as the total amount of capital that has been accumulated by all firms which determines the local condition of capital use in the economy. So that, learning adaptation is how each monopolist who produces new technology tailors her production to be more efficient in response to local condition. Consequently, learning adaptation will induce higher R&D by raising the national income by more and hence the demand for the monopolist good by more. A higher monopolist profit due to efficient use of capital in response to local condition drives the incentive for more intense R&D. I found that the presence of learning implies that net income will be growing my more than when learning is absent. Finally, I introduce the social planner's framework with learning and technological progresss in order to determine the effects of tax and subsidy policies.

The rest of the paper proceeds as follows: in section 2.2, I introduce the decentralized economy with private monopolist's market structure and shows how learning enters R&D growth model. I also introduce the research sector which is the engine of growth in this model and present the utility function and the dynamic optimization solution for the decentralized economy. In section 2.3, I analyse the steady state of the decentralized economy and show that when learning is present, then long run growth is higher than when learning is absent. In section 2.4, I introduce the social planners economy and solve the social planner's dynamic optimization problem. In section 2.5, I determine the effects of tax and subsidy policies. Finally, I offer conclusion.

2.2 Model.

This paper follows Aghion and Howitt (1998) that studied the role of physical capital on long run growth but introduce learning. The setup is the basic Schumpeterian growth framework of Aghion and Howitt (1992) which argued that only the entrant firms do innovation (never the incumbent firms). The equilibrium features a previous entrant who becomes an incumbent and internalizes his obsolesence in calculating his present discounted value due to expected arrival of next entrant that will destroy his monopoly position in the process of creative destruction.

¹By convention, a monopoly market structure is used in modeling private R&D because private inventors would need profit incentive to innovate. This incentive is secured by patent award which gives them exclusivity to commercialize their innovation.

2.2.1 Product Market.

Output is produced under perfect competition and is used for consumption, research and can be stored in the form of capital. The production of output depends on inputs of different intermediate products. Once idea with a productivity A_i , where $i \in [0, 1]$ is generated from research, it is produced into intermediate goods using capital, then the intermediate goods serve as inputs in the production of the final good. Thus the aggregate production function is given as

$$Y_t = C_t + N_t + I_t = L^{1-a} x_t^{1-a} \int_0^1 A_{it}^{1-a} x_{it}^a di, \qquad (2.1)$$

where 0 < a < 1

Equation (2.1) shows that output Y_t can be stored as capital, denoted by gross investment I_t , used for consumption denoted by C_t and for research denoted by N_t . Output is produced using a constant supply of the society's fixed stock of labour Lalong with the flow of intermediate inputs x_{it} . A_{it} Notice that x_t^{1-a} is outside the intergral sign in equation (2.1); hence I define $x_t = \frac{\int_0^1 x_{it} d_i}{\int_0^1 A_{it} d_i}$ to denote the learning externality expressed in productivity adjusted term², that no single firm can internalize. Because learning becomes difficult as innovation becomes difficult, this model does not exhibit explosive growth. Notice that learning externalities are the total amount of capital that has been accumulated by all firms which determines the local condition of capital use in the economy. So that , learning adaptation is how each monopolist who produces new technology tailors her production to be more efficient in response to local condition.

Each intermediate input is produced using capital that is rented from household by monopolists with patent award

$$x_{it} = K_{it} \tag{2.2}$$

where K_{it} is the amount of capital used as input. Thus the cost to monopolist is $R_t x_{it} = R_t K_{it}$. Where R_t is the rental rate of capital. The monopolist maximize his profit Π_{it} , measured in units of final good through the profit function

$$\Pi_{it} = P_{it}x_{it} - R_t x_{it} \tag{2.3}$$

where P_{it} denotes the price of intermediate good and his revenue equals $P_{it}x_{it}$.

I assume that the final good production sector is perfectly competitive, thus the price of a factor of production equals the value of its marginal product. Firms in the final goods sector maximize profit given by

²Notice that I expressed learning in productivity adjusted term and it is outside the integral. Thus following the conventional argument made in innovation literature that innovation becomes more complex as it increases; I assume that learning becomes more difficult as it increases.

$$Y_t - w_t L - \int_0^1 P_{it} x_{it}$$
 (2.4)

The first order conditions implies that

$$P_{it} = L^{1-a} a A_{it}^{1-a} x_{it}^{a-1} x_t^{1-a}$$
(2.5)

and

$$w_t = (1-a) L^{-a} \int_0^1 A_{it}^{1-a} x_{it}^a di$$
(2.6)

where w_t is the equilibrium wage rate .

From equation (2.5) the corresponding demand function implies

$$x_{it} = \left(\frac{aL^{1-a}A_{it}^{1-a}x_t^{1-a}}{P_{it}}\right)^{\frac{1}{1-a}}$$
(2.7)

To determine the monopolist's price, substitute equation (2.7) into equation (2.3) to get

$$\Pi_{it} = (P_{it} - R_t) \left(\frac{aL^{1-a}A_{it}^{1-a}x_t^{1-a}}{P_{it}}\right)^{\frac{1}{1-a}}$$
(2.8)

which can be rewritten as

$$\Pi_{it} = \left(P_{it}^{\frac{-a}{1-a}} \left(aL^{1-a}A_{it}^{1-a}x_t^{1-a} \right)^{\frac{1}{1-a}} - R_t \left(aL^{1-a}A_{it}^{1-a}x_t^{1-a} \right)^{\frac{1}{1-a}} P_{it}^{-\frac{1}{1-a}} \right)$$
(2.9)

Finding the first order condition with respect to P_{it} gives

$$\frac{\partial \Pi_{it}}{\partial P_{it}} = \left(\frac{-a}{1-a} P_{it}^{\frac{-1}{1-a}} \left(aL^{1-a}A_{it}^{1-a}x_t^{1-a}\right)^{\frac{1}{1-a}} + \frac{1}{1-a} R_t \left(aL^{1-a}A_{it}^{1-a}x_t^{1-a}\right)^{\frac{1}{1-a}} P_{it}^{\frac{-2+a}{1-a}}\right)$$
(2.10)

solving for ${\cal P}_{it}\,$ gives the monopoly price mark up on the marginal cost of production.

$$P_{it} = \frac{R_t}{a} \tag{2.11}$$

By substituting equation (2.11) into equation (2.7) gives the equilibrium quantity chosen by the monopolist to maximize her profit,

$$x_{it} = \left(\frac{a^2 x_t^{1-a}}{R_t}\right)^{\frac{1}{1-a}} A_{it}L \tag{2.12}$$

The rental rate of capital is determined in the capital market, where supply is K_t and the demand of capital is the sum of all sectors demand thus;

$$\int_{0}^{1} x_{it} d_{i} = \int_{0}^{1} K_{it} d_{i}$$
(2.13)

Using equation (2.12) the equilibrium quantity can be expressed in terms of capital thus

$$K_t = L \int_0^1 \left(\frac{a^2}{R_t}\right)^{\frac{1}{1-a}} A_{it} di x_t^{\frac{1-a}{1-a}} = \left(\frac{a^2 x_t^{1-a}}{R_t}\right)^{\frac{1}{1-a}} A_t L$$
(2.14)

Where $A_t = \int_0^1 A_{it} d_i$ represent the average productivity parameter and K_t denotes the aggregate capital stock. We can then capture the aggregate capital stock in per effective worker unit as

$$k_t = x_t = \frac{K_t}{A_t} \tag{2.15}$$

Hence equation (2.14) can be expressed in capital efficiency unit to determine the rental rate of capital in per effective worker thus

$$R_t = a^2 \tag{2.16}$$

where L = 1

Notice that the equilibrium rental rate, R_t is a constant a^2 . The reason is because learning offsets diminishing return in capital accumulation. In absence of learning in equation(2.14), the rental rate of capital yields the outcome in Aghion and Howitt (1998) where learning is absent written here as.

$$R_t = a^2 k_t^{a-1} L^{1-a} (2.17)$$

The difference between the rental rate under learning adaption in equation (2.16) and the Aghion and Howitt (1998) version in equation (2.17) is the presence of diminishing return exhibited by Aghion and Howitt's rental rate whereas the rental rate is constant in the present paper. Since learning is the factor that plays the offseting effect on diminishing return on capital, it underlies the argument that learning adaptation leads to more efficient use of capital in response to local condition.

From the perspective of the owner of capital, the equilibrium rental rate of capital must pay for the interest rate r_t and the depreciation rate δ . Thus the equilibrium rental rate – can be expressed as

$$R_t = r_t + \delta \tag{2.18}$$

Equation (2.16) and (2.18) implies that the rate of interest will be given as

$$r_t = a^2 - \delta \tag{2.19}$$

Since

$$x_{it} = A_{it} \left(\frac{K_t}{A_t}\right) = A_{it}k_t \tag{2.20}$$

substituting equation (2.16) and (2.20) into equation (2.3) implies

$$\Pi_{it} = \pi \left(k_t \right) A_{it} L^{1-a} \tag{2.21}$$

where the productivity adjusted profit function is

$$\pi(k_t) = a(1-a)k_t \tag{2.22}$$

in Aghion and Howitt (1998) where learning is absent, the productivity adjusted profit function is

$$\pi(k_t) = a(1-a)k_t^a L^{1-a}$$
(2.23)

This can easily be derived using equation (2.17)

If you substitute equation (2.19) into equation (2.1), you get the aggregate production function in capita per efficient unit

$$Y_t = C_t + N_t + I_t = A_t k_t (2.24)$$

where L = 1

This aggregate production function shows the economy's GDP because it shows that output equals consumption plus investment in capital accumulation and research.

2.2.2 Innovation

I assume that innovations are either funded publicly³ or privately and are the source of long run growth. Each time there is investment to innovate within the sectors in the economy, the aim is to improve the quality of the previous innovation. Quality improvement is referred in innovation literatures as vertical innovation(see: Aghion

 $^{^{3}\}mathrm{I}$ assume public funding of innovation for the sake of section 2.6 where I used the social planner's framework.

and Howitt (1992)). Ideas flowing out from innovation are used to produce an intermediate products which is used as an input in the production of the final goods in order to increase the level of output.

There are different research sectors for different intermediate goods. Following the conventional assumption of Poisson rate of arrival of innovation; the Poisson arrival rate of innovation in each sector i is λN_{it} . N_{it} denotes the amount of research effort devoted to sector i. Because the prospective payoff to research is the same in all sectors, the equilibrium research expenditure is the same in all sectors.

Let the Poisson rate of arrival of innovations in equilibrium is given as

$$\dot{A}_t = \lambda N_t \tag{2.25}$$

 $\lambda > 0$ is the productivity parameter for R&D.

Following Caballero and Jaffe (1993), the impact of the leading edge technology as innovation arrives is denoted by the extra services it offers represented as $\sigma > 0$. Hence the rate of technological progress at each date yields

$$g_t = \frac{\dot{A}_t}{A_t} = \lambda \acute{n}_t \ \sigma; \tag{2.26}$$

where $\acute{n}_t = \frac{N_t}{A_t}$

In equilibrium, the level of vertical R & D is determined by the zero profit condition ; that is, the marginal cost of an extra unit of vertical R & D equal the marginal expected benefit given as

$$A_t = \lambda V_t. \tag{2.27}$$

Where V_t is the value of a vertical innovation and A_t represents the marginal cost of raising the research intensity N_t . This equation governs the dynamics of the economy over its successive innovation.

The value V_t is determined by the asset equation;

$$V_t = \int_t^\infty \Pi_{t\tau} e^{-\int_t^\tau (r_s + \lambda \acute{n}_t) ds} d\tau$$
(2.28)

This equation says that the expected present value of the future profits during a unit time interval is equal to the flow of profit to be earned by the incumbent before being replaced. The value to the incumbent is thus

$$V_t = \frac{\Pi_t}{r_t + \lambda \acute{n_t}} \tag{2.29}$$

This equation captures the effect of creative destruction on innovation, particularly increase in the rate of arrival of innovation shortens the duration of the monopoly's profit thereby destroying the position of the current incumbent monopolist . The standard model predicts that this effect will kill the incentive to innovate. For instance if inventors have perfect foresight and knows that thier innovation will be destroyed by the next entrant, they will not innovate. Since variables will be growing in thier efficiency unit, the zero profit condition implies .

$$1 = \lambda v_t \tag{2.30}$$

where $v_t = \frac{V_t}{A_t}$

substitute equation (2.29) into (2.30) to determine equilibrium level of research intensity

$$1 = \lambda \frac{a(1-a)k_t L^{1-a}}{r_t + \lambda \acute{n}_t}$$
(2.31)

in Aghion and Howitt(1998) where learning is absent, the equilibrium research intensity is

$$1 = \lambda \frac{a(1-a)k_t^a L^{1-a}}{r_t + \lambda \acute{n}_t}$$
(2.32)

equation(2.31) determines the equilibrium research intensity as a function of capital intensity k. In Aghion and Howitt (1998) it is denoted as k^a . Becuase of decreasing return in capital accumulaton present in Aghion and Howitt's model, research intensity is lower in their model compared to the present model. The solution will be shown in the steady state analysis.

2.2.3 Household

The utility function is time separable. The aim is to maximize the discounted, infinite stream of utility U, given by

$$\max \int_0^\infty \log(C_t) e^{-\theta t} dt.$$
 (2.33)

 θ is the rate of time preference. C_t denotes aggregate consumption. The utility function is logarithmic.

Let the budget constraint be represented as

$$\dot{K}_t = A_t k_t - \delta K_t - C_t - N_t \tag{2.34}$$

Where N_t denotes the share of output used for research. K_t denotes capital and δ is the depreciation rate of capital

The current value Hamiltonian is

$$H = \log(C_t) + \mu [rK_t + wL - C_t - N_t]$$
(2.35)

There is only one state variable denoted by K_t and the associated co state variable μ . μ is the shadow value of investment evaluated in current utils in the manufacturing sector.

The necessary first order condition for maximizing the Hamiltonian can then be expressed as follows

$$e^{-\theta t} \frac{1}{A_t \frac{C_t}{A_t}} = \mu \tag{2.36}$$

where $\frac{C_t}{A_t}$ is consumption adjusted productivity

$$-\dot{\mu} = \mu(r_t - \delta) \tag{2.37}$$

where r_t is the interest rate determined in equation (2.18)

the transversality condition can thus be expressed as

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \left[\left(k_t . \mu \exp^{-\theta t} \right] = 0$$
(2.38)

$$\frac{\frac{d}{dt} \left(\frac{1}{A_t \frac{C_t}{A_t}}\right)}{\left(\frac{1}{A_t \frac{C_t}{A_t}}\right)} = -\left(\frac{\dot{A}_t}{A_t} + \frac{\dot{c}_t}{c_t}\right)$$

Differentiating equation (2.36) with respect to time and combining with equation (2.37) shows that consumption grows at the rate equal to the difference between the net marginal product of capital, $a^2 - \delta$, and the effective discount rate, $\theta + g_t$ thus

$$\frac{\dot{c}_t}{c_t} = a^2 - \delta - \theta - g_t \tag{2.39}$$

where $g_t = \frac{\dot{A}_t}{A_t}$ the budget constraint will be growing in their efficiency units as

$$\dot{k}_t = k_t - c_t - \acute{n}_t - (\delta + \lambda \acute{n}_t \sigma) k_t$$
(2.40)

2.3 Steady State Growth Analysis

In the steady state, all variables such as capital k, research intensity \acute{n} , consumption c will be growing at a constant rate so I shall henceforth drop the time subscript.

To determine research intensity \acute{n} , we make use of equation (2.18) and (2.39) to determine r, and then substitute r into equation (2.31) then solve for \acute{n} from equation (2.31) here as

$$\acute{n} = \frac{\lambda a (1-a) k L^{1-a} - (\theta + \delta)}{\lambda + \lambda \sigma}$$
(2.41)

Finally, the growth rate of the economy is determined by substituting equation (2.41) into the growth equation (2.26) thus

$$g = \frac{\dot{A}}{A} = \sigma \left[\frac{\lambda a (1-a) k L^{1-a} - (\theta + \delta)}{1 + \sigma} \right]; \qquad (2.42)$$

For comparative statistic, increase in λ , σ , a have a positive effect on growth and increase in θ have a negative effect on growth. Increase in L denotes the presence of scale effect in the standard Schumpeterian model⁴.

Proposition 1. Growth rate is higher under learning compared to when learning is absent.

To see this, Aghion and Howitt (1998) showed a similar model where learning is absent, which we can easily determine using his model specification in equation (2.32). If you hold the interest rate constant, then the growth rate in absence of learning is

$$\bar{g} = \frac{\dot{A}}{A} = \sigma \left[\lambda a (1-a) k^a L^{1-a} - r \right]$$
(2.43)

similarly the growth rate in my model where learning is present can be rewritten holding interest rate constant as

$$g = \frac{\dot{A}}{A} = \sigma \left[\lambda a (1-a) k L^{1-a} - r \right]$$
(2.44)

Differentiate q and \bar{q} with respect to k yields respectively

 $^{^{4}}$ Scale effect is the feature that variation in the size or scale of the economy, measured by population has a positive long run effect on growth .

$$\sigma \lambda a (1-a) L^{1-a} \tag{2.45}$$

and

$$\sigma \lambda a^2 (1-a) k^{a-1} L^{1-a}$$

Subtracting \bar{g} from g gives

$$\sigma \lambda a (1-a) L^{1-a} \left(1 - a k^{a-1} \right) \tag{2.46}$$

since $R = r + \delta$ and $r = \theta + g - \delta$ equation (2.17) implies that capital per effective worker in absence of learning is

$$k = \left(\frac{\theta + g_t - \delta}{a^2}\right)^{\frac{1}{a-1}} \tag{2.47}$$

then substitute equation (2.47) into equation (2.46) to get

$$\sigma\lambda(1-a)L^{1-a}\left(a-\left[\theta+g_t-\delta\right]\right)>0$$
(2.48)

Given the value of the parmeters, it is possible to show that when the factor share of capital a is high, model with learning will outgrow model without learning due to higher capital intensity that raises the demand of the innovator's goods thereby raising incentive for future innovation.

2.4 Welfare.

In this section, I examine the social planner's problem of R&D - based growth model in order to determine the effects of tax and subsidy policies. The social planner invests in R&D, and ideas generated from R&D are used to produce intermediate goods. Intermediate goods are then used as an input in producing the final goods in other to increase the level of output. The main difference between the social planner's framework and the Shumpeterian framework presented above is that here, I assume unlike the Schumpeterian model that the intermediate good sector is perfectly competitive.

By nomalizing $P_{it}=1\$ (2.7) you get the demand function $% P_{it}=1\$ for the social planner as

$$x_{it} = a^{\frac{1}{1-a}} A_{it} L x_t^{\frac{1-a}{1-a}}$$
(2.49)

The supply of capital K_t must equal the demand of capital in all sectors demand thus; $\int_0^1 x_{it} d_i = \int_0^1 K_{it} d_i$. Hence in equilibrium, you can write equation (2.49) in terms of capital per efficiency unit thus;

$$\frac{x_t}{A_t} = k_t = a^{\frac{1}{1-a}} L k_t \tag{2.50}$$

where $k_t = \frac{K_t}{A_t}$

By substituting equation (2.50) into the aggregate production function of equation (2.1) yields

$$Y_t = C_t + N_t + I_t = A_t L a^{\frac{a}{1-a}} k_t, (2.51)$$

This equation says that output depends on technological progress and capital accumulation, where k_t denotes learning.

Since the arrival of new innovation raise the average productivity parameter; The average change in the stock of knowledge is

$$\frac{dA_t}{dt} = \lambda N_t \left(A_t^{\max} - A_t \right) \tag{2.52}$$

where A_t^{max} denotes the maximum level of technological progress at a given date t Using the equations 2.50- 2.52 we can work out the social planner's optimization problem. Hence the social planner maximizies the utility of the representative householed by choosing consumption and research expenditure.

The current value Hamiltonian is written as

$$H = \log C_t + \mu \left[A_t L k_t \left(\frac{1}{a} - 1 \right) a^{\frac{1}{1-a}} - C_t - N_t \right] + \Psi \left[\lambda N_t \left(A_t^{\max} - A_t \right) \right]$$
(2.53)

The utility function comes from equation (2.33). The second equation in the square bracket comes from the combination of equation (2.50) and (2.51). The third equation comes from equation (2.52)

The necessary first order condition for maximizing utility can then be expressed as follows

$$\frac{\partial H}{\partial C_t} = e^{-\theta t} \frac{1}{C_t} = \mu \tag{2.54}$$

$$\frac{\partial H}{\partial N_t} = \mu = \Psi \left[\lambda \left(A_t^{\max} - A_t \right) \right]$$
(2.55)

$$\dot{\Psi} = -\left(\lambda N_t\right)\Psi\tag{2.56}$$

Since output and technological progress will be growing at at constant rate hence I rewrite equation (2.56) thus

$$\dot{\Psi} = -\left(Lk_t\left(\frac{1}{a}-1\right)a^{\frac{1}{1-a}}\right)\left[\lambda\left(A_t^{\max}-A_t\right)\right]\Psi\tag{2.57}$$

the transversality condition can thus be expressed as

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \left[(W)\mu \exp^{-\theta t} \right] = 0 \tag{2.58}$$

where W captures the entire wealth in the economy Since

 $\frac{A_t^{\max}}{A_t} = \sigma + 1^5$ from equation (2.27). This implies that $(A_t^{\max} - A_t)$ will grow at the rate of σ . Since $-\frac{\dot{\Psi}}{\Psi} = \frac{\dot{c}}{c} + \theta$ the optimal consumption as

$$\frac{\dot{c}}{c} = \left(kL\left(\frac{1}{a}-1\right)a^{\frac{1}{1-a}}\lambda\sigma - \theta\right)$$
(2.60)

2.5 The Effects of Tax and Subsidy Policies

Comparing research intensity between the private monopolist and the social planner shows that research intensity under decentralized economy is smaller than research intensity under the centralized economy. Since $\frac{\dot{e}}{c} = g = \lambda \acute{n} \sigma$ the research intensity for the social planner can be determined using equation(2.60) thus

$$\acute{n} = \left(\frac{kL\left(\frac{1-a}{a}\right)a^{\frac{1}{1-a}}\lambda\sigma - \theta}{\lambda\sigma}\right)$$
(2.61)

and the research intensity equation for the private agent is taken from equation (2.42) thus

$$\acute{n} = \lambda \frac{a(1-a)kL - (\theta + \delta)(1-s)}{(1-s)\left[\lambda\sigma + \lambda\right]}$$
(2.62)

where s denotes the rate of subsidy

Looking at the denomenator, the social discount rate is given as $\lambda \sigma$ which is less than the private discount rate given as $[\lambda \sigma + \lambda]$ thus there is more research in the

⁵The average change in the stock of knowledge is $A_t^{\max} - A_t$. This implies that $\frac{dA_t}{dt} = \lambda \acute{n}_t (A_t^{\max} - A_t)$ let $\varsigma_t = \frac{A_t^{\max}}{A_t}$; using equation (24), the evolution of ς_t takes the form $\frac{1}{\varsigma} \left(\frac{d\varsigma_t}{dt} \right) = \lambda \acute{n}_t \sigma - \lambda \acute{n}_t (\varsigma - 1)$ By setting $\frac{1}{\varsigma} \left(\frac{d\varsigma_t}{dt} \right) = 0$ we have

$$\varsigma = \sigma + 1 \tag{2.59}$$

social planner's economy than in the decentralized economy. Differentiating research of the private agent with respect to research subsidy yields

$$\frac{d\acute{n}}{ds} = \frac{\lambda a(1-a)kL}{(1-s)} > 0$$

This equation shows that research subsidy has a positive effect on research intensity.

2.5.1 Subsidies to capital accumulation .

Turning to capital accumulation the social planner's rate of return is $a - \delta$ which is greater than the private monopolist rate of return $a^2 - \delta$ which suggests that capital investment should be subsidized. For instance if one compares the rate of return in a monopolistic economy and the social planner's economy we get

$$[1 - T_s]a^2 = a (2.63)$$

where T_s is the tax rate, so that

$$T_s = \frac{(a-1)}{a} < 0 \tag{2.64}$$

Thus optimal tax policy is a negative tax.

2.6 Conclusion

This paper extends the Schumpeterian framework of Aghion and Howitt (1998) in which new technology is capital using . I showed that there an be other reasons why capital will have a long run effect on growth. Particulary, I argue that innovation is not simply the application of upstream scientific knowledge to the downstream activity of new products and new manufacturing process. Rather an innovators who produces new technology tailors her production to be more efficient in response to local condition. Hence learning adaptation viewed as how each innovator who produces new technology tailors her production to be more efficient in response to local condition can show a different role played by capital on long run growth. I found that the presence of learning implies that net income will be growing by more than when learning is absent. Hence long run growth rate is higher when learning is present than when learning is absent. Finally, I introduce the social planner's framework with learning and technological progresss in order to determine the effects of tax and subsidy policies.

Chapter 3

A SCALE INVARIANT MODEL WITHOUT DILUTION EFFECT OF HORIZONTAL INNOVATION.

3.1 Introduction

This paper takes the broadest view so far to study the relationship between physical capital accumulation, human capital accumulation, innovation(vertical and horizontal) and population growth in order to address the issues ranging from the absence of scale effect, the impact of physical capital in long run growth, the relationship between human capital and innovation, and the relationship between population growth and horizontal innovation.

Early endogenous growth theory unequivocally argued that human capital has a positive long run effect on growth (see: Lucas (1988). Early R&D growth literatures also argued that innovation has a long run effect on growth (see: Aghion & Howitt (1992), Grossman and Helpman (1991)). But the prediction of scale effect in the early R&D growth literatrues has questioned the role of innovation in the long run. For instance, the empirical study of Jones (1995a) showed the absence of scale effect in the post war II era. Jones showed that the number of scientist and engineers engaged in R&D in the United State grew from under 200,000 in 1950 to almost 1 million by 1987 yet growth rate in the United state remained constant during this To eliminate scale effect, Jones (1995b) developed a semi - endogenous period. growth model which assumed decreasing returns in technological progress to account for the declining growth in the post war era II, and used labour as an input in research, so that increasing population growth is require to offset the decreasing return in technological progress and thus put the economy on a constant returns. The implication of his model overturned the predictions of early R&D growth literatures. and implied that policies that affect research intensity has no long run growth since long run growth depends on exogenous population growth. Some endogenous literatures such as Arnold (1998) and Blackburn Keith, Victor T.Y. Hung, and Alberto F. Pozzolo (2000) have exploited the semi - endogenous growth model of Jones (1995b) by using human capital implace of labour as an input in research to argue that long run growth rate would depend solely on human capital accumulation. Despite the advantages of these scale invariant models that deny the role of innovation in the long run; the empirical works of Brander and Dowrick (1994), Kelley and Schmidt (1995), and Ahituv (2001) showed that population growth has a negative effect on economic growth. Arnold (1998) and Blackburn Keith, Victor T.Y. Hung, and Alberto F. Pozzolo (2000) also used human capital as the only input in innovation but R&D uses other kinds of inputs and machinery. DeLong and Summers (1992) findings that that large difference in growth rates cannot be driven by shifts in equipment investment rate uncorrelated with TFP growth provides support for the role of innovation in the long run.

Howitt (1999) in an attempt to restore the policy implications of the early R&D growth model while at the same time eliminate scale effect built a model that combined both horizontal and vertical innovation; and argued that horizontal innovation proliferates vertical innovation. That is, as the economy grows, horizontal innovations neutralizes the scale effect on the incentive to innovate by adding to the number of independent sectors over which research must be spread, and over which manufacturing labour must also be spread. Jones(1999) determined that Howitt's model would only succeed in eliminating scale effect if population growth and horizontal innovation grows at a constant rate. He found that if population growth outgrows horizontal innovation then scale effect will resurface and if horizontal innovation outgrows population growth then horizontal innovation will have negative effect on growth.

Chapter three used a share of output instead of human capital alone as an input in research and introduce human capital in the product market to show that both innovation and human capital matter for long run growth rate. I show that once human capital , population growth, horizontal innovation , physical capital and technological progress are growing at a constant rate; then scale effect will be eliminated. I also show that if horizontal innovation outgrows population growth, the economy will grow by more because horizontal innovations open up new sectors on which vertical innovation could thrive when the existing vertical innovation becomes difficult to innovate on. If on the other hand population growth outgrows horizontal innovation then population growth will have a negative effect on growth. Therefore given the empirical support mentioned above that population growth has negative effect on growth suggest that horizontal innovations have not kept pace with population growth.

The rest of the paper proceeds as follows as: In section 3.2, I introduce the decentralized economy with private monopolist's market structure and showe how population growth, physical and human capital enters R&D growth model. Then, I introduce human capital accumulation production function and solve the household dynamic optimization for the decentralized economy. In section 3.3, I work out the steady state analysis and in section 3.4 I offer conclusion.

3.2 Model

In this paper, I built a scale invariant model where a share of output is used for research. The intermediate good's sector uses physical capital as an input; and the final good's sector uses human capital and intermediate goods as input. Like chapter two(except for the concept of learning), the present model follows a Schumpeterian framework but introduce horizontal innovation and population growth.

3.2.1 Product Market

Output is produced under perfect competition and used for consumption, research and can be stored in the form of capital. The production of output depends on inputs of different intermediate products. Once idea with a productivity parameter A_i is generated from research, it is produced into intermediate goods using physical capital by the firm with exclusive access to the technology offered by patent protection. By virtue of that exclusivity, such a firm becomes a monopolist in his industry. Then, the intermediate goods serve as input in the production of the final good. Thus the aggregate production function is given as

$$Y_t = C_t + N_t + I_t = \left((1-u) \frac{L_t}{Q_t} h_t \right)^{1-a} A_t^{1-a} \int_0^{Q_t} x_{it}^a di = \left((1-u) H_t \right)^{1-a} A_t^{1-a} \int_0^{Q_t} x_{it}^a di$$
(3.1)

where 0 < a < 1

This equation shows that output Y_t can be stored as capital, denoted by gross investment I_t , used for consumption denoted by C_t and for research denoted by N_t . x_{it} is the flow of intermediate input $i \in [0, Q_t]$. A_t is the productivity attached to the latest quality improvement of the existing sectors . Unlike chapter two where I considered fixed population, here $L_t = e^{nt}$, where n_t denotes exogenous population growth rate. I assume that horizontal innovation is an exogenous serendipitious process which occurs for the emergence of new sectors. Let Q_t denote the number of intermediate goods . So that $\frac{L_t}{Q_t}$ represents the assumption that the number of sectors Q_t must grow at the same rate as the number of people L_t which will tend to a constant φ^1 . This condition is usually used to eliminate scale effect in models with proliferation argument (see: Howit (1999), Jones (1999), Aghion and Howit (1999)). Let (1-u) denote the fraction of time devoted to the production by human capital in production of output; where $\frac{L_t}{Q_t}h_t = H_t$, so that we can consider human capital H_t , as the number of workers per sector $\frac{L_t}{Q_t}$, multiplied by the human capital of the typical worker, h_t . This assumption implies that the quantity of workers $\frac{L_t}{Q_t}$ and the

¹To see how this is derived, lets assume that horizontal innovation arrives at the poisson rate ϱ . Where $\dot{Q} = \varrho L_t$ and $\dot{L}_t = nL_t$. Thus the ratio $\varphi \equiv \frac{L_t}{Q_t}$ implies $\dot{\varphi} = n\varphi_t - \mu\varphi_t^2$. By setting $\dot{\varphi} = 0$, you get $\varphi \equiv \frac{n}{\varrho}$

quality of workers h_t are perfect substitute, so that we can think of h_t as human capital embodied labour supply.

The supply of physical capital K_t must equal the demand of physical capital which is the sum of all sector's demand $\int_0^{Q_t} x_{it} d_i = \int_0^{Q_t} K_{it} d_i$. The average productivity $A_t = \int_0^1 A_{it} d_i$ represent productivity of already existing sectors. Intermediate inputs across all sectors are produced using physical capital by a monopolist firms with access to the latest technology according to

$$x_t = (1 - v) K_t \tag{3.2}$$

where (1 - v) is the fraction of time devoted by physical capital in the production of intermediate goods. K_t is the amount of physical capital used as input. Thus

the economy wide cost to monopolists is $R_t x_t = R_t K_t$ Where R_t is the rental rate of physical capital.

The monopolists maximize their profit Π_t , measured in units of final good through the profit function

$$\Pi_t = P_t x_t - R_t x_t \tag{3.3}$$

where P_t denotes the price of intermediate goods and their revenues equal $P_t x_t$. I assumed that the final good production sectors are perfectly competitive, so that P_t is the marginal product of the intermediate inputs in producing the final goods. Therefore the marginal revenue $P_t x_t$ will imply

$$H_t^{1-a}aA_t x_t^a, (3.4)$$

hence the profit to monopoly firms would be

$$\Pi_t = H_t^{1-a} a A_t^{1-a} x_t^a, -R_t x_t \tag{3.5}$$

The equilibrium demand function expressed in terms of the ratio of effective physical capital to human capital ratio can be written as

$$\frac{(1-v)K_t}{A_t(1-u)H_t} = \left(\frac{a^2}{R_t}\right)^{\frac{1}{1-a}}$$
(3.6)

the equilirium rental rate and wage rate in per efficiency unit of physical capital to human capital ratio are respectively written as

$$R_t = a^2 \left(\frac{(1-v)K_t}{A_t(1-u)H_t}\right)^{a-1} = a^2 \left(\frac{(1-v)K_t}{A_t(1-u)h_t\varphi}\right)^{a-1}$$
(3.7)

and

$$\omega = \frac{w_t}{A_t} = (1-a) \left(\frac{(1-v) K_t}{A_t (1-u) H_t}\right)^a = (1-a) \left(\frac{(1-v) K_t}{A_t (1-u) \varphi h_t}\right)^a$$
(3.8)

substituting equation (3.7) into equation (3.5) to determine the profit function as

$$\Pi_t = \pi \left(k_t \right) A_t \left(1 - u \right) H_t \tag{3.9}$$

where the productivity adjusted profit function is

$$\pi(k_t) = a(1-a) \left(\frac{(1-v)K_t}{A_t(1-u)H_t}\right)^a$$
(3.10)

If you substitute equation (3.6) into equation (3.1), then the production function for output can be expressed in efficiency unit as

$$y_t = (1-u) H_t \left(\frac{(1-v) K_t}{A_t (1-u) H_t}\right)^a$$
(3.11)

where $y_t = \frac{Y_t}{A_t}$

By substituting equation (3.11) into equation (3.8) we can determine the wage rate which depends on output as follows

$$\omega_t = (1-a) \left(\frac{y_t}{(1-u)H_t}\right)^a \tag{3.12}$$

equation (3.12) provides a working equation which helps in solving the solution of this model as we will see later.

Notation 2. The equilirium in this model is a senario where output Y_t , human capital h_t , labour supply L_t , horizontal innovation Q_t , research effort N_t , physical capital K_t and vertical innovation A_t are all growing at the same constant rate.

3.2.2 Vertical Innovation

Quality improvement is referred in innovation literature as vertical innovation(see: Aghion and Howit (1992)). Ideas flowing out from innovation are used to produce intermediate products which are used as inputs in the production of the final goods in order to increase the level of output.

There are different research sectors for intermediate goods. Following the conventional assumption of Poisson rate of arrival of innovation; the Poisson arrival rate of innovation in each sector i is λN_{it} . N_{it} denotes the amount of research effort devoted

Because the prospective payoff to research is the same in all sectors, to sector i. the equilibrium research expenditure is the same in all sectors.

Let the Poisson rate of arrival of innovations be given as

$$\dot{A}_t = \lambda N_t \tag{3.13}$$

 $\lambda > 0$ is the productivity parameter for R&D.

Following Caballero and Jaffe (1993), the impact of the leading edge technology as innovation arrives is denoted by the extra services it offers represented as $\sigma > 0$. Since knowledge spillover circulate without cost, knowledge grows at a rate proportional to the aggregate rate of innovations. Therefore the rate of technological progress at each date yields

$$g_t = \frac{\dot{A}_t}{A_t} = \lambda \acute{n}_t \ \sigma; \tag{3.14}$$

where $\acute{n}_t = \frac{N_t}{A_t(1-u)H_t}$ In equilibrium, the level of vertical R & D is determined by the zero profit condition ; that is, the marginal cost of an extra unit of vertical R & D equal the marginal expected benefit given as

$$A_t = \lambda V_t. \tag{3.15}$$

Where V_t is the value of a vertical innovation and A_t represents the marginal cost of raising the research intensity N_t . This equation governs the dynamics of the economy over its successive innovation.

The value V_t is determined by the asset equation;

$$rV_t = \Pi_t - \lambda \acute{n}_t V_t \tag{3.16}$$

this equation says that the expected present value of the future profits during a unit time interval is equal to the flow of profit to be earned by the incumbent before being replaced. This equation assumes Arrow effect: which is the assumption that the incumbent does not innovate because he view further innovation as a negative expected value. The value to the leader is thus

$$V_t = \frac{\Pi_t}{r + \lambda \acute{n}_t} \tag{3.17}$$

This equation captures the effect of creative destruction on innovation, particularly increase in the rate of arrival of innovation shortens the duration of the monopoly's profit thereby destroying the position of the incumbent monopolist. Thus it is standard to predict that this effect will kill the incentive for innovation. For instance if inventors have perfect foresight and knows that thier innovation will be destroyed by the next entrant, they will not innovate.

In the steady state, the zero profit condition in equation (3.15) can be divided by A_t to get $1 = \lambda \tilde{v}$, where $\tilde{v} = \frac{V_t}{A}$ is the productivity - adjusted value of a vertical innovation. Furthermore I assume that R&D expenditure are subsidized at a rate proportional to s, so that the zero profit condition implies

$$1 - s = \lambda \tilde{v} \tag{3.18}$$

Where s is the subsidy rate.

Using equation (3.9), (3.17) and (3.18) we can express the steady state equilibrium level of research intensity where research effort N, is growing at a constant rate with human capital, horizontal innovation, vertical innovation and population growth. Thus the research intensity equation will imply

$$1 - s = \lambda \frac{a(1-a)\frac{y}{(1-u)H}}{r + \lambda \acute{n}} = \lambda \frac{a(1-a)\left(\frac{(1-v)K}{A(1-u)h\varphi}\right)^{a}}{r + \lambda \acute{n}}$$
(3.19)

where $\varphi \equiv \frac{n}{\varrho}$

Proposition 3. If horizontal innovation and population growth do not grow at a constant rate; then increase in the growth rate of horizontal innovation has a positive effect on growth $\frac{\partial \check{n}}{\partial \varrho} > 0$ while increase in population growth has negative effect on growth. $\frac{\partial \check{n}}{\partial n} < 0$

The intuition behind the proposition $\frac{\partial \check{n}}{\partial \varrho} > 0$ is that increase in horizontal innovation parameter leads to the creation of new sectors on which vertical innovation can build on when vertical innovation on the existing sectors become difficult to improve on; which is contrary to the predictions of Jones (1999), Howitt (1999) and Aghion and Howitt (1999) that horizontal innovation would have a neutralizing effect on vertical innovation. For $\frac{\partial \check{n}}{\partial n} < 0$, this is simply the dilution effect of population growth on capital accumulation and explaines why the present model is scale invariant.

Substitute the steady state interest rate derived below from equation (3.42) as $\theta + \varepsilon g_n$ to determine the steady state research intensity as

$$\acute{n}_{t} = \frac{\lambda a (1-a) \left(\frac{(1-v)K}{A(1-u)h\varphi}\right)^{a} - \theta \left(1-s\right)}{\left[\varepsilon \lambda \sigma + \lambda\right] \left(1-s\right)}$$
(3.20)

Finally substitute \acute{n} into the growth equation (3.14) to yield

$$g_n = \frac{\dot{A}_t}{A_t} = \left(\frac{\lambda \left(a(1-a)\frac{y}{(1-u)H}\right) - \theta \left(1-s\right)}{\left[\varepsilon \sigma + 1\right]\left(1-s\right)}\right) \sigma ; \qquad (3.21)$$

This model used a share of output instead of human capital alone as an input in research and introduce human capital in the product market to show that both innovation and human capital matter for long run growth rate. I show that once human capital , population growth, horizontal innovation , physical capital and technological progress are growing at a constant rate; then scale effect will be eliminated. I also show that if horizontal innovation outgrows population growth, the economy will grow by more because horizontal innovations open up new sectors on which vertical innovation could thrive when the existing vertical innovation becomes difficult to innovate on. If on the other hand population growth outgrows horizontal innovation then population growth will have a negative effect on growth. Therefore given the empirical support in Brander and Dowrick (1994), Kelley and Schmidt (1995) and Ahituv (2001) that population growth has negative effect on growth suggest that horizontal innovations have not kept pace with population growth.

3.2.3 Human Capital Accumulation

The flow of human capital can be written as

$$\dot{H} = \xi \left(\left(uH_t \right)^{\beta} \cdot \left(vK_t \right)^{1-\beta} \right)$$
(3.22)

where $0 < \beta < 1$

where v is the fraction of time that physical capital is used in the production of human capital and u denotes the fraction of time that human capital is used in the production of human capital. ξ denotes the productivity parameter of human capital accumulation.

The growth rate of human capital can be written as

$$\frac{\dot{H}}{H} = \xi u^{\beta} . v^{1-\beta} \left(\frac{K_t}{H_t}\right)^{1-\beta}$$
(3.23)

3.2.4 Household

The utility function is time separable. The aim is to maximize the discounted, infinite stream of utility U, given by

$$\max \int_0^\infty U(C_t) e^{-(\theta-n)t} dt.$$
(3.24)

 θ is the rate of time preference,

The instantanous utility can be represented as

$$U(C_t) = \frac{C_t^{1-\varepsilon}}{1-\varepsilon}$$
(3.25)

 C_t denotes aggregate consumption. ε denotes the elasticity of marginal utility Let the budget constraint be represented as

$$\dot{K}_{t} = w_{t} (1 - u) H_{t} + r_{t} (1 - v) K_{t} - nK_{t} - \delta K_{t} - C_{t} - N_{t}$$
(3.26)

Where N_t denotes the share of output used for research. w_t is the wage rate and r_t is the rate of returns

The current value Hamiltonian is

$$\bar{H} = U(C_t) + \mu [w_t (1-u) H_t + r_t (1-v) K_t - nK_t - \delta K_t - C_t - N_t] + \psi \left[\xi \left((uH_t)^{\beta} (vK_t)^{1-\beta} \right) \right]$$
(3.27)

There are two state variable denoted by physical capital and human capital and the associated co state variable μ and ψ respectively.

The necessary first order condition is

$$(A_t c_t)^{-\varepsilon} = \mu \tag{3.28}$$

where $c_t = \frac{C_t}{A_t}$.

$$\dot{\mu} = \mu \theta - \left[(1 - v) r_t - \delta \right] \mu - \psi \left[\xi \left((uH_t)^{\beta} v^{1-\beta} (1 - \beta) K_t^{-\beta} \right) \right]$$
(3.29)

$$\dot{\psi} = \psi\theta - \left[w_t \left(1 - u\right)\right] \mu - \psi \left[\xi \left(u^\beta \beta H_t^{\beta - 1} \left(vK_t\right)^{1 - \beta}\right)\right]$$
(3.30)

$$\frac{\partial H}{\partial v} = \mu r K_t = \psi \left[\xi \left(\left(u H_t \right)^{\beta} \left(K_t \right)^{1-\beta} \left(1-\beta \right) v^{-\beta} \right) \right]$$
(3.31)

where

$$\frac{\psi}{\mu} = \frac{rK_t}{\left[\xi\left(\left(uH_t\right)^{\beta} \left(K_t\right)^{1-\beta} \left(1-\beta\right) v^{-\beta}\right)\right]} = \frac{r}{\left[\xi\left(\left(uH_t\right)^{\beta} \left(K_t\right)^{-\beta} \left(1-\beta\right) v^{-\beta}\right)\right]}$$
(3.32)

$$\frac{\partial \bar{H}}{\partial u} = \mu w H_t = \psi \left[\xi \left(H_t^\beta \beta u^{\beta-1} \left(v K_t \right)^{1-\beta} \right) \right]$$
(3.33)

where

$$\frac{\mu}{\psi} = \frac{\left[\xi\left(H_t^{\beta}\beta u^{\beta-1}\left(vK_t\right)^{1-\beta}\right)\right]}{wH} = \frac{\left[\xi\left(H_t^{\beta-1}\beta u^{\beta-1}\left(vK_t\right)^{1-\beta}\right)\right]}{w}$$
(3.34)

$$\frac{\dot{\mu}}{\mu} = \theta - r + \delta \tag{3.35}$$

$$\frac{\dot{\psi}}{\psi} = \theta - \xi \left(H_t^{\beta - 1} \beta u^{\beta - 1} \left(v K_t \right)^{1 - \beta} \right) + \delta = \theta - \xi \left(\beta \left(\frac{v K_t}{u H_t} \right)^{1 - \beta} \right)$$
(3.36)

By equating equation (3.32) and (3.34) yields

$$\frac{K_t}{H_t} = \frac{w\left(1-\beta\right)u}{r\beta v} \tag{3.37}$$

the transversality condition can thus be expressed as

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \left[(K_t) \mu \exp^{-\theta t} \right] = 0 \tag{3.38}$$

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \left[(H_t) \psi \exp^{-\theta t} \right] = 0 \tag{3.39}$$

Since

Since $\frac{\frac{d}{dt} \left(A_t c_t \right)^{-\varepsilon}}{\left(A_t c_t \right)^{-\varepsilon}} = -\varepsilon \left(\frac{\dot{A}_t}{A_t} + \frac{\dot{c}_t}{c_t} \right)$

then the equation that determines consumption will imply that variables will be growing in their efficiency units according to the growth of innovation g_n is

$$\left(\frac{\dot{c}_t}{c_t}\right) = \left(\frac{a^2 \left(\frac{(1-v)K_t}{A_t(1-u)H_t}\right)^{a-1} - \delta - \theta}{\varepsilon} - g_n\right)$$
(3.40)

set $\left(\frac{\dot{c}_t}{c_t}\right) = 0$ so that the steady state interest rate gives

$$r = a^{2} \left(\frac{(1-v) K_{t}}{A_{t} (1-u) H_{t}} \right)^{a-1} - \delta = \theta + \varepsilon g_{n}$$

$$(3.41)$$

This equation shows the steady state interest rate used to discount monopolist's profit

The budget constraint will be growing at the rate of innovation thus

$$\dot{k}_{t} = (1-u) H_{t} \left(\frac{(1-v) k_{t}}{A_{t} (1-u) H_{t}}\right)^{a} - c_{t} - \frac{N_{t}}{A_{t}} - (\delta + g_{n} + n +) k$$
(3.42)

Note that all variables expressed in the budget constriant are all represented in their efficiency unit.

Using equation (3.23), (3.37) and (3.12) the growth rate of human capital in per capita terms can be written as

$$g_h = \frac{\dot{h}}{h} = \xi u \left(\frac{\left(1-a\right) \left(\frac{y}{(1-u)H}\right)^a \left(1-\beta\right)}{r\beta} \right)^{1-\beta}$$
(3.43)

1 0

3.3 Steady State Growth Analysis.

Since the contribution of physical and human capital in both physical capital accumulation and human capital accumulation will be equal in the steady state, therefore the growth rate of human capital will equal the growth rate of innovation thus;

$$\left(\frac{\lambda\left(a(1-a)\frac{y}{(1-u)H}\right)-(\theta+n)\left(1-s\right)}{\left[\varepsilon\sigma+1\right]\left(1-s\right)}\right)\sigma = \xi u \left(\frac{\left(1-a\right)\left(\frac{y_t}{(1-u)H_t}\right)^a\left(1-\beta\right)}{r\beta}\right)^{1-\beta}$$
(3.44)

(3.44) where $\frac{y_t}{H_t} = (1-u) \left(\frac{\theta + \varepsilon g_n + \delta}{a^2}\right)^{\frac{a}{a-1}}$ can be determined using equation (3.7) and equation (3.41)

This equation shows the steady state equilibrium condition for human capital accumulation and for innovation. Hence both innovation and human capital matters for long run growth rate.

3.4 Conclusion.

This paper introduces physical and human capital accumulation into R&D growth model in a scenario where population is growing. Unlike Keith, Hung, & Pozzolo (2000) which argued that long run growth may be determined by human capital alone, here; I show that long run growth depends on both human capital accumulation and innovation. The reason why Arnorld and Blackburn et.al' s result are not robust is because they assumed that research sector uses only human capital input. Such assumption is hardly convincing because R&D uses a whole lot of input like physical capital, human capital etc.

Finally, this paper presented a scale invariant model where horizontal innovation does not have dilution effect on vertical innovation; rather it enhances vertical innovation by introducing new sectors from which vertical innovation can flourish.

Chapter 4

The Effects of Competition as Psychological Threat on Innovation and Growth.

4.1 Introduction.

Is competition good or bad for innovation and growth? The standard Schumpeterian literatures (see: Aghion and Howit (1992), Grossman and Helpman (1991)) argued that the incentive to perform research by entrant firms depends on the monopoly rent earned by the incumbent monopolist who has access and exclusive right to appropriate from the leading edge innovation; often secured by patent. The limit of appropriation of the present discounted profit occurs when entrant firms develop superior technology that leapfrog the incumbent through the process of creative destruction. Thus Schumpeterian literature concluded unequivocally that intense competition would disincentivize the entrants from doing innovation for fear of being leapfrogged by the next entrant and thus have negative effect on innovation and growth.

But this prediction about the effects of competition on innovation runs contrary to the empirical works of Nickell (1996) and Blundell et al. (1995) which showed a positive relationship between product market competition and productivity growth within a firm or industry. Thier research has motivated theoretical model of R&D where product market competition has positive effect on innovation. For instance, Aghion, Harris and Vickers (2001) developed a model with no entry where only the incumbents compete in a Bertrand duopoly equilibrium with cost reducing view of innovation, where the value of each firm depends on technological gap across firms and not on the productivity level of innovation. Their framework eliminate leapfroging effect (which is the reason why standard Schumpeterian model predicted a negative effect of competition on innovation). Thus they argued that some amount of product market competition will lead to more innovation when firms are neck neck as the leader tries to escape competition to avoid his profit being dissipated by other firms. But competition by incumbent firms alone in a duopoly setting does not highlight an economic structure with firm entry. For instance, Nicoletti and Scarpetta (2003) showed that the high cost of entry and lower degree of turnover accounted for the lower growth rate of Europe compared to United state. So it would be interesting to study how cost of entry determine the nature of competition and innovation.

The current chapter provides the rationale for exogenous threat of firm entry. I endogenise firm entry and show that the reason why firm entry is represented as an exogenous threat is because in a Nash equilibrium, incumbents who could engage in innovation would have technological advantage over entrants(Otherwise, incumbents

could not innovate due to Arrow's effect). Hence, when technological advantage is large, incumbents would raise their R&D effort to deter firm entry. Furthermore I argue that there is an implicit psychological threat that the incumbent feel to make him innovate and escape competition when he has technological advantage. This framework is supported by the empirical work of Goolsbee and Syverson (2004) who examined how incumbent behavior changes in response to exogenous changes in potential entry that otherwise have no effect on current competitive conditions. They found that incumbent airlines cut their fares when an entrant merely annouces thier intention of entry, even before actual entry.

The rest of the paper proceeds as follows: in section 4.2 I introduce innovation by incumbent and entrants and show that incumbent have technological advantage over entrants. In section 4.3 I determine the equilibrium outcome which shows that only incumbents innovate in equilibrium. Then I argue that there is an implicit pyschological threat that makes the incumbent to innovate when he has technological advantage. Finally I offer conclusion.

4.2 Model

The setup in this paper is built to challenge the basic Schumpenterian growth framework of Aghion and Howitt (1992) which argued that only the entrant firms do innovation (and never the incumbent firm).

Their model predicted a continual leapfrogging of leadership position within an industry as the incumbent is replaced at the time of the next quality improvement by an entrant competitor, who is subsequently replaced by another entrant. Hence their model predicted that intense competition will disuade firms from doing innovation which leads to negative effect on innovation, as continual leapfrogging reduces the size of profit that the leader(a monopolist) gains. Because thier model runs contrary to the real world experience where quality improvements are carried out mostly by existing incumbents firms; and where competition has a positive effect on growth; the present model is built to capture this real world experience.

The present model considers an economy with industries indexed by $j \in (0, 1)$. The final goods sector is perfectly competitive and is produced using a continuum of different intermediate goods from each industry. The total endowment of labour in the economy is denoted by $L_t = e^{n_t}$ which is supplied inelastically and n_t is exogenous population growth. In each intermediate input industry, firms can devote R&D resources to improve the quality of of industry's intermediate input. By improving on the current best-quality intermediate input produced in an industry, a successful R&D firm earns monopoly profits from selling its leading-edge intermediate input to final good producers. The production process implicity imposes that only highest quality intermediate good input will be used in the production of the final goods. Over time, as the quality of intermediate inputs used in final good production rises, workers become more productive, and thus R&D fuels per capita consumption growth.

4.2.1 The Consumer Sector

I assume that economy is populated by identical individuals who supply labour in exchange for wage and recieve interest income on assets, buys goods for consumption and save by accumulating assets.

Each consumer maximizes a familiar expression for utility

$$U(C_t) \equiv \int_{0}^{\infty} \left(\frac{C_t^{1-\varepsilon} - 1}{1-\varepsilon}\right) e^{-\rho t} dt$$
(4.1)

 C_t is the consumer's final good consumption at time t, $\rho > 0$ is the subjective discount rate, and $\varepsilon > 0$ is the constant elasticity of marginal utility with respect to consumption. Maximizing the utility subject to the consumer's intertemporal budget constraint yields the usual intertemporal consumer optimization condition;

$$\frac{\dot{C}_t}{C_t} = \frac{r_t - \rho}{\varepsilon} \tag{4.2}$$

where r_t is the equilibrium interest rate at time t.

4.2.2 Product Markets

The production of output depends on inputs of different intermediate products that are produced by firms with access to leading edge innovation. Let the production function for final good be denoted by

$$Y_t = A \int_0^1 (q_{jt} x_{jt})^a \, dj, \tag{4.3}$$

where 0 < a < 1,

 x_{jt} denotes the quantity of intermediate input of type j at time t and q_{jt} denotes the quality of the intermediate input used in the production process. The parameter A is the overall measure of productivity. 'The model starts off with growth engine that will depend on two forms of process innovation that leads to quality improvement namely: (1) Incremental innovation by incumbents and (2) innovation by entrants via creative destruction. But in equilibrium the model will show that only the incumbents will undertake innovation. For the time being, let q_{jt} be the quality of intermediate input j at time t. When innovation occurs via incremental innovation by an incumbent, the quality ladder for each intermediate good can be denoted as

$$q_{jt} = \phi^{z_j} \tag{4.4}$$

where $\phi > 1$ and z_j denotes the number of incremental innovations on the intermediate good j.

Similarly if innovation occurs via creative destruction by an entrant the quality ladder for each intermediate good can be denoted as

$$q_{jt} = \theta^{z_j} \tag{4.5}$$

where $\theta > \phi$ and z_j denotes the number of quality improvement by entrant in industry *j*. The assumption that $\theta > \phi$ captures the intuition that innovation by entrants are more radical than innovation by incumbents. Empirical evidence for this assumption can be found in the work of Akcigit and Kerr (2010) who showed from the US Census of Manufacturers that large firms engage more in exploitative R&D, while small firms do exploratory R&D (defined similarly to the notions of incremental and radical R&D here).

By taking into account the aggregate quality index $\sigma_t \equiv \int_0^1 q_{jt}^{\frac{1}{1-a}} dj$, the production function of equation (4.3) can be re-written as

$$Y_t = A\sigma_t^{1-a} \left(x_t\right)^a,\tag{4.6}$$

Each intermediate input is produced using one unit of physical capital

$$x_{jt} = K_{jt} \tag{4.7}$$

where K_j is the amount of physical capital used as input in industry j.

Any firm with access to the leading edge innovation becomes the monopolist and produces the highest quality intermediate good. The final goods sector is perfectly competitive so the price of each input equal its marginal product; $aA\sigma_t^{1-a}(x_{jt})^{a-1}$. Hence the profit maximization problem in sector j is ;

$$\Pi_{jt} = aA\sigma_t^{1-a} \left(x_{jt}\right)^a - R_t x_{jt} \tag{4.8}$$

the cost to the monopolist is $R_t x_j$; where R is the a given rental rate. The equilibrium demand function is the sum of all sectors' demands $\int_0^1 x_j = \int_0^1 K_j$ which must equal the supply of capital, thus the equilibrium demand can be written in terms of capital as

$$K_t = \left(\frac{a^2}{R_t}\right)^{\frac{1}{1-a}} A^{\frac{1}{1-a}} \sigma_t \tag{4.9}$$

the equilirium rental rate of capital in per efficiency unit is

$$R_t = a^2 \left(\frac{K_t}{\sigma_t}\right)^{a-1} A \tag{4.10}$$

equation (4.8) and (4.10) allows us to determine the equilibrium profit flow as

$$\Pi_t = \pi \left(k_t \right) \sigma_t \tag{4.11}$$

where the productivity adjusted profit function per effective spillover is

$$\pi(k_t) = A^{\frac{1}{1-a}} a(1-a) \left(\frac{k_t}{\sigma_t}\right)^a \tag{4.12}$$

4.2.3 Innovation

In each industry j, there are two types of firm that can engage in R&D namely the incumbent and the entrants. Both the incumbent and the entrants make their R&D expenditure decisions simultaneously and independently and are free to adjust their expenditures at any point in time. This model allows for free entry by entrants into the R&D race and all follower firms has the same R&D technology. There is perfect competition among entrants in each industry so the the R&D expenditures of each entrant will be negligible. Both entrants and the incumbent in the economy uses labour $L_t = e^{nt}$ as an input in R&D; where n_t denotes exogenous population growth.

The market clearing condition for the larbour market implies

$$N_t l_t = L_m + L_e \tag{4.13}$$

where L_m denotes the flow of resources devoted to R&D by incumbents; while L_e denotes the flow of resources devoted to R&D by entrants

The aggregate quality index can be expressed in terms of contribution due to incumbents and entrants as follows

$$\sigma_t = \sigma_e + \sigma_m \tag{4.14}$$

where σ_e denotes the size of aggregate quality index due to entrants innovation, while σ_m denotes the size of aggregate quality index due to incumbents innovation.

Let the instantenous probability of R&D success by entrants be defined as

$$I_e = \frac{L_e}{\sigma_e} = \frac{N_t l_e}{\sigma_e} \tag{4.15}$$

so that increase in N_t will raise the number of entrants engage in R&D . Since this model assumes free entry $N = +\infty$. $\sigma_e \equiv \int_0^1 \theta^{z_j \frac{a}{1-a}} dj$ denotes size of aggregate quality index due to entrants innovation. Notice that the flow of resources L_e is deflated by the size of this aggregate quality index σ_e in order to capture the specific nature of complexity implicit in entrants innovation which will be different from the nature of complexity implicit in incumbents innovation. Sagestrom (1998) was the first to introduce complexity argument in R&D growth literature which captures the intuition that growth in economy which raises the quality index σ_t raises the complexity of innovation over time. But his model introduced complexity argument on entrant's innovation which is the only engine of growth in that model. Sagestrom and Zolnierek(1998) introduced complexity argument in a model with both incumbent and entrants innovation but assumed that both incumbent and entrants faced the same type of complexity. My present model differs from thiers by making the complexity argument specific to the nature of innovation.

Because leaders are already on the technology frontier, it is easier for them to advance the frontier than entrant firms. Hence the instantenous probability of R&D success by incumbents is defined as

$$I_m = \frac{L_m}{\sigma_m} \tag{4.16}$$

where $\sigma_m = \int_0^1 \phi^{\frac{a}{1-a}z_j} dj$ denotes the size of aggregate quality index due to incumbents innovation. Similarly the flow of resources L_m is deflated by a share of this aggregate quality index σ_m in order to capture the specific nature of complexity implicit in incumbent innovation. I assume that $\theta > \phi$, so that the complexity argument implies that incumbents has technological advantage over entrants. Alternatively we can interpret the specific nature of complexity between entrants and incumbents as follows; as innovation grows which raises the quality index σ , it is more difficult to engage in radical innovation θ^{z_j} than incremental innovation ϕ^{z_j} . Schumpeterian R&D literature is clear on the issue that only entrants engage in R&D in equilibrium due to Arrow effect¹ except if the incumbent has technological advantage. Sagestrom and Zolnierek(1998) studied a model with both entrants and incumbent faced with the same type of complexity, but introduced exogenous parameter to indicate incumbent's technological advantage over entrants. By making complexity argument specific to the nature of innovation, the present model endogenised technological advantage of the incumbent.

4.3 The balance Growth equilibrium

¹see: Aghion & Howit (1992)

In this section I analyze the balanced growth equilibrium properties of the model. When per-capita consumption grows over time at a constant rate. Equation(4.2) implies that the market interest rate r must be constant over time. Let $V_{m(z)}$ represents the expected discounted profits earned by a leader that sells a quality z intermediate input. Likewise, let $V_{e(z)}$ represents the expected discounted profits earned by an entrant when the state-of-the-art quality in its industry is z. To maximize expected discounted profits, both incumbents and entrants must solve stochastic optimal control problems where the state variable z in each industry j is a Poisson jump process with intensity $I_m + I_e$ and V^d is the magnitude which show the value that either the incumbent or the entrant can earn when the state of the art quality in its industry is higher than z.

The relevant Hamilton-Jacobi-Bellman equation for each incumbent is

$$rV_{m(z)} = \Pi_{(z)} + I_m \left[V_{m(z)}^d - V_{m(z)} \right] - L_{m(z)} - I_e V_{m(z)}$$

This equation shows that the incumbent earns the profit flow $\Pi_{(z)}$ and incurs the R&D costs $L_{m(z)}$ today. With instantaneous probability I_m , the incumbent innovates and learns how to produce an intermediate input higher than quality z. The equation states that the maximized expected returns on an incumbent firm's stock must equal the return on an equal-sized investment in a riskless bond.

Similarly the relevant Hamilton-Jacobi-Bellman equation for entrants is

$$rV_{e(z)} = I_e \left[V_{m(z)}^d - V_{e(z)} \right] - L_{e(z)} - I_m V_{e(z)}$$
(4.17)

followers incur the R&D costs $L_{e(z)}$ today but earns no profit flow. With instantaneous probability I_e , the entrants innovate become a leader, and learns how to produce an intermediate input higher than quality z. This equation states that the maximized expected return on an entrant firm's stock must equal the return on an equal-sized investment in a riskless bond. Since this model assumes free entry $N = +\infty$. Thus, the individual contribution of any particular follower firm i to the aggregate innovation rate of all entrants is negligible, and

$$V_{e(z)} = 0$$
 (4.18)

Free entry condition implies that the net return for entrants R&D is

$$I_e V_{m(z)}^d - L_{e(z)} = 0 (4.19)$$

This condition says that the net return from entrants is zero. Likewise the net return for the incumbent is

$$I_m \left[V_{m(z)}^d - V_{m(z)} \right] - L_{m(z)} - I_e V_{m(z)}$$
(4.20)

Just for the moment if we assume that both entrants and the incumbent are equally good at conducting research, that is; if $I_e = I_m > 0$ and $L_{e(z)} = L_{m(z)}$, then the free entry condition in equation (4.19) will imply that the incumbent's net return is negative since the net return for entrants is zero. If the incumbent takes entrants R&D expenditure as given, an increase in the incumbent's R&D outlay raises the total R&D effort thereby lowers the incumbent's net return. If entrants also undertake a given amount of R&D, the leader's best response is to shut down research. This is called the Arrow's effect and is the reason why incumbents dont engage in R&D in the standard Schumpeterian model.

In order to encourage incumbent's R&D, the present model assumes that incumbents have cost advantage over entrants. That is $I_e = \frac{L_e}{\sigma_e} \neq I_m = \frac{L_m}{\sigma_m}$ because of the assumption that $\theta > \phi$, which implies that the growth rate of innovation which raises the quality index σ has specific complexity impact depending on the nature of the innovation. That is, it is more difficult to engage in radical innovation θ^{z_j} by entrants than incremental innovation ϕ^{z_j} by incumbent. Under this assumption, the free entry condition (4.19) will still imply that entrants net return is zero. But $I_m V_{m(z)}^d - L_{m(z)} > 0$ instead of zero. Hence the incumbent is now encourage to engage in R&D until he drives the entrants outside the market.

Henceforth, I shall focus attention to the scenario where entrants do not innovate, i.e $I_e = 0$, Hence the no arbitrage equation for the incumbent can be rewritten as

$$rV_{m(z)} = \Pi_{(z)} + I_m \left[V_{m(z)}^d - V_{m(z)} \right] - L_{m(z)}$$
(4.21)

By differentiating $V_{m(z)}$ with respect to I_m yields the first order condition

$$\left[V_{m(z)}^d - V_{m(z)}\right] = \sigma_m = \frac{L_m}{I_m} \tag{4.22}$$

notice that this equation shows that the marginal cost σ_m is equated to the incremental value $\left[V_{m(z)}^d - V_{m(z)}\right]$ rather than the full present value $V_{m(z)}$ since the innovating incumbent does not value the expropriation of his own monopoly profit. Finally substitute equation (4.22) into equation(4.21) to determine $V_{m(z)}$ as

$$V_{m(z)} = \frac{\Pi_{(z)}}{r} \tag{4.23}$$

4.3.1 The Effects of Competition on the incumbent

It is important to remind the readers that incumbent is able to deter firm entry in this model because he has technological advantage over entrants. Furthermore, I argue that there is an implicit psychological threat that the incumbent feel to make him innovate and escape competition when he has technological advantage. Let the incumbent's e pschological threat of firm entry be modelled as exogenous parameter χ . Equation(4.23) shows the full expected value of the incumbent with no real potential of actual entry. The incumbent at the technological frontier at time t > 0 would face no exogenous threat of entry because σ is positive, hence entrants as well as the incumbents face difficulty to innovate and the incumbent has technological advantage to deter entrants. Therefore the incumbent earns the profit $\Pi_{(z)} = \pi(k) \sigma_m$. But at time t = 0, the profit earned by the incumbent is $\Pi_{(z)} = \pi(K)$, because $\sigma = 0$ and no difficulty is faced by any firm to innovate. But the incumbent earns this profit only at a probability $(1 - \chi)$ which is the probability of no firm entry. Otherwise Arrow effect implies that incumbets wont innovate and entrant would leapfrog the incumbent. Using this intuition it is plausible to interpret the first order condition in equation (4.22) in the light of an incremental value derived from the time the incumbent has no technological advantage but faces no entry to the time he has technologocal advantage but deter entry. Thus equation (4.22) can be written as ;

$$\frac{\pi\left(k\right)\sigma_{m}}{r} - \frac{\left(1-\chi\right)\pi\left(k\right)}{r} = \sigma_{m} \tag{4.24}$$

Finally the steady state interest when t is constant is

$$r = \pi (k) \left[1 - (1 - \chi) \sigma_m^{-1} \right]$$
(4.25)

Differentiate r with respect to χ shows the effect of threat of entry as

$$\frac{\partial r}{\partial \chi} = \frac{\pi \left(k\right)}{\sigma_m} > 0 \tag{4.26}$$

Increase in χ has a positive effect on growth because incumbents with technological advantage over entrants innovate in order to escape firm entry.

Finally long run growth is determined by exogenous population growth which can be derived by differentiating equation (4.16) over time as

$$\frac{\dot{I}_m}{I_m} = \frac{\dot{L}_m}{L_m} - \frac{\dot{\sigma}_m}{\sigma_m} = 0 \tag{4.27}$$

where $\lambda_t = \int_0^1 z_j dj$, $\lambda_t = I_m$ and $\bar{\phi} = \log \phi$

$$I_m = \frac{n\left(1-a\right)}{a\bar{\phi}} \tag{4.28}$$

where $n = \frac{\dot{L}_m}{L_m}$ is exogenous population growth.

4.4 Conclusion

This paper examine the effect of threat of competition on growth in a context where incumbents innovate because they face psychological threat of entry by new firms. I found that increase in the threat of competition has positive effect on the balanced growth innovation rate. Finally the model predicts that long run growth will depend on exogenous population growth so the model like Sagestrom (1998), Jones (1995b) is scale invariant.

Chapter 5

COMPARISON UTILITY FUNCTION AND REASEARCH JOINT VENTURE.

5.1 Introduction.

In 2010, the European commision extended the scope of *Block Exemption of R&D* Agreement thus;

With a view to facilitating innovation in Europe, the Commission has considerably extended the scope of the R&D Block Exemption Regulation, which now not only covers R&D activities carried out jointly but also socalled 'paid-for research' agreements where one party finances the R&D activities carried out by the other party. In addition, the new Regulation gives parties more scope to jointly exploit the R&D results.

Block exemption of R&D agreement provides an organising mode for R&D among firms active in the same market and it is often lauded to prevent duplication of research which according to Jones (1995) leads to decreasing return in knowledge spillover. Cozzi and Tarola (2006) showed that duplication of research was due to information transmission lag; and that the motive to reduce it is an incentive for RJV. The theoretical works of Brander and Spencer (1983); Spence (1984); Katz (1986); Kamien, Muller, and Zang (1992) all argued in favour of Research Joint Venture(RJV), that it will have positive welfare effects.

One key refutation of RJV is that it could lead to cooperative firms in R&D colluding in the product market. Hence there is a trade off between enhanced innovation and reduced competition.

The empirical work of Sovinsky and Helland (2012) examined the question on whether product market collusion is an incentive for *Research joint Venture* by looking at how changes in the antitrust policy affects collusive benefit without affecting Research Joint Ventures. They came up with the conclusion as follows;

we find the decision to join a RJV is impacted by the policy change. We also find the magnitude is significant: the policy change resulted in an average drop in the probability of joining a RJV of 34% among telecommunications firms, 33% among computer and semiconductor manufacturers, and 27% among petroleum refining firms. Our results are consistent with research joint ventures serving a collusive function.

Other empirical literatures on the subject includes Snyder and Vonortas (2005) who showed that multiproject contact can enhance explicit collusion by serving to bundle markets, which reduces the heterogeneity of firms private information thereby making collusive agreements more efficient. Duso T., Röller L-H. and Seldeslachts J (2014) examined on whether firms engaging in RJV experience a fall in market share as a result of less competition and found that RJV leads to product market collusion.

From the theoretical point of view, Industrial organizational literatures such as Cabral (2000) and Martin (1995) argued that RJV could lead to participating firms owning common assets, hence has shared interest and this provides a punishment device for non collusive memeber. Cooper and Ross (2009) argued that RJV could lead to collusion because firms that participate in several market could punish other firms who deviate from collusion through price war in markets where they are both active. Miyagiwa (2009); Motchenkova and Rus (2011) aruges that RJV may reduce cost asymmetries among firms thereby making product market agreements more stable

The aim of this paper is to provide a macroeconomic framework which examines the impact of RJV on economic growth when RJV firms also engage in collusion in the product market. To simply the analysis, I introduce a duopoly market structure where the duopolists are level in terms of technological progess in their sector. Thus they have more incentive to collude in other to avoid Bertrand competition. Then I made a novel contribution by introducing consumption externality under duopoly market structure with level sectors to show that duopolist in a level sector may also collude in the product market in order to internalize consumption externality that no single firm can internalize, in an economy where consumers' utility depends not only on the level of their consumption but also on how their consumption compares to some reference stock widely known as "keeping up with the Joneses." By colluding to internalize the reference stock, the duopolist can operate a dynamic pricing model to encourage habit formation. That is, they reduce their price when the reference stock is low in order to encourage consumption but gradually increase their price as the reference stock increases. This process encourages individuals who would have been detered by high price of a product to learn how to spend more as thier habit towards the product increases. This paper features two key parameters denoted by γ which measures the importance individuals place on the reference stock and the parameter J which measures the level of the reference stock. I found that increase in γ has a negative effect on growth because it raises the shadow cost of dynamic pricing model. But increase in J has a positive effect on growth because it raises the price that the duopolist can charge as habit formation rises. Hence it raises incentive for more innovation.

Other related literatures include; Turnovsky and Liu (2005) who introduced consumption externality into a neoclassical technology but emphasised on characterizing the equilibrium and efficiency issues. Ljungqvist and Uhlig (2000) and Dupor and Liu (2003) showed that consumption externality is a major cause of inefficiency as its competitive equilibria breaks even with pareto optimality. Outside growth literatures, consumption externality has been introduced in asset pricing literatures to explain equity premium puzzle (see: Abel (1990), Constantinides (1990), Gali (1994), and Campbell and Cochrane (1995) among others). Easterlin (1995) empirical study shows that unilateral income growth does not increase happiness which supports consumption externality models. Clark and Oswald (1996) offer empirical evidence to support that well being is dependent on income comparison. Akerlof and Yellen (1990) happiness depend on relative well being (see also: Carroll 1998 and Frank 1985). Campbell and Cochrane (1999) follow similar framework to study savings and consumption behaviour.

The rest of the paper proceeds as follows: in section 5.2, I present the utility function with non time separable preference as well as the reference stock. Then I show how RJV internalize the evolution of the reference stock in order to maximize profit by encouraging habit formation. In section 5.3 I show the impact of the reference stock on the steady state. Finally I offer conclusion.

5.2 Model

This paper features a duopoly in a level sector where the two firms collude in order to avoid price competition and to enable them internalize the evolution of the reference stock. Internalizing the evolution of the reference stock implies that they operate a dynamic pricing model in order to encourage habit formation.

5.2.1 Utility function

Given L identical households where population is constant through time. I assume that household's utility depends not only on the absolute level of consumption but also on a reference stock. My utility function follows Carroll, Overland and Weil (1997) who has earlier considered an interdependent preference using the conventional AK production function.

The representative household maximizes the discounted, infinite stream of utility U, given by

$$U = \max \int_{t}^{\infty} U(C_t, Z_t) e^{-\theta t} dt.$$
(5.1)

 θ is the rate of time preference, where C_t denotes aggregate goods consumption of goods and Z_t represents the reference stock.

The instantenous utility for each household is given by

$$U(C_t, z_t) = \int_0^1 \left(\frac{C_{jt} \ Z_{jt}^{-\gamma}}{1 - v}\right)^{1 - v} dj,$$
(5.2)

where $j \in (0, 1)$ denotes the sectors.

Notice that this equation can be rewritten as
$$\int_0^1 \left(\frac{C_{jt}^{1-\gamma}\left(\frac{C_{jt}}{Z_{jt}}\right)^{\gamma}}{1-v}\right)^{1-v} dj$$
, which

shows more clearly that utility does not depend only on absolute level of consumption but also on consumption relative to the reference stock. Let $0 < \gamma < 1$. I assume that $v = \frac{1}{1-\gamma}$, which implies that $v > 1^1$. v determines the elasticity of marginal utility; and γ determines the importance placed on the reference stock and thus characterises the effects of the reference stock on the wellbeing of an individual. Here it exerts negative externality on the individual absolute level of consumption. For instance, the standard isoelastic utility will imply a rapid decline in the marginal utility when v > 1 in response to increase in individual's consumption level . Hence an individual with v > 1 will not be able to consume relative to the reference stock unless there is a non time separable preference which exerts a negative exerternality on individual's absolute consumption level. In general the interaction between v and γ determine the intertemporal elasticity of substitution which may vary depending on the time horizon considered in equation (5.3). If the time horizon is zero then habit does not evolve but remains fixed and the intertemporal elasticity of substitution would be $\frac{1}{n}$. If on the other hand, the time horizon goes to infinity, then habit fully adjusts to change in consumption. Setting $C_{jt} = Z_{jt}$ implies a long run intertemporal elasticity of substitution equal to $\frac{1}{v+\gamma(1-v)}$. Thus the intertemporal elasticity of substitution will be greater in the case of comparison utility function where $0 < \gamma < 1$ than the case of standard isoelastic utility function when $\gamma = 0$ which implies $\frac{1}{n} < 1$.

Proof. since elasticity of intertemporal substitution(EIS) is the reciprocal of the proportionate change in the magnitude of the elasticity of marginal utility with respect to change in consumpution. Given that relative risk aversion $RRA = -\frac{U_{cc}c' + U_{cz}z'}{U_c}$. Since $U_c^{\cdot} = U_{cc}c' + U_{cz}z'$ and $\frac{U_{cc}}{U_c} = \frac{-v}{c_i}$, $\frac{U_{cz}}{U_c} = \frac{\gamma(v-1)}{z_i}$. Then $EIS = \frac{1}{v+\gamma(1-v)}$. If $\gamma = 0$ then $EIS = \frac{1}{v}$. For $0 < \gamma < 1$ and v > 1 then $\frac{1}{v+\gamma(1-v)} > \frac{1}{v}$

Each C_j is the sum of two goods produced by a duopolist in sector j

v > 1 is empirically supported by Guvenen(2006)

$$C_{jt} = C_{Aj} + C_{Bj} \tag{5.3}$$

where i = A, B

5.2.2 The Reference Stock

The reference stock is defined as the average level of past consumption of others. An individual who consumes relative to the reference stock ignores the effect that his present consumption induces on his future utility through its effect on the average consumption. So the household assumes that the reference stock will be constant if he raises his net utility.

Let the reference stock for each household be

$$Z_{jt} = J \int_{-\infty}^{t} e^{Jt} C_t dt \tag{5.4}$$

where C_t is the average level of consumption in the economy. J > 0 is a parameter that captures the relative weight of consumption at different times. If J is small then less weight is placed on past consumption and an individual who consumes relative to the references stock will consume more today under the assumption of v > 1, hence the level of the reference stock is low. But if J is large, more weight is placed on past consumption and an individual who consumes relative to the reference stock will consume less today, hence the level of the reference stock is high . Therefore the parameter J shows the influence of current consumption in determining future reference stock.

Differentiating equation (5.4) over time yields the evolution of the reference stock;

$$\dot{Z}_{jt} = J\left(C_t - Z_{jt}\right) \tag{5.5}$$

Individuals maximize their static utility by spreading their expenditure E_t equally across all product lines j. The primal problem is to

maximize

$$U(C_t, Z_t) \tag{5.6}$$

subject to

$$E_t = \int_0^1 \rho_{jt} C_{jt} dj \tag{5.7}$$

where E_t is the expenditure and ρ_{jt} represents price of good C_{jt} . Solving for c_{jt} yields the marshallian demand function for c_{jt} units of good j (see: Appendix A)

$$c_{jt} = \frac{E_t \rho_{jt}^{-\frac{1}{v}} Z_{jt}^{\frac{\gamma(v-1)}{v}} A_{jt}^{\frac{1-v}{v}}}{\int_0^1 \left(\frac{\rho_{jt} Z_{jt}^{\gamma}}{A_{jt}}\right)^{\frac{v-1}{v}} dj}$$
(5.8)

where $c_{jt} = \frac{C_{jt}}{A_{jt}}$ represents demand good j adjusted by the technological level , the aggregate equilibrium price index is given by (See also: Appendix A)

$$P_t = \left[\int_0^1 \left(\frac{\rho_{jt} Z_{jt}^{\gamma}}{A_{jt}} \right)^{\frac{v-1}{v}} dj \right]^{\frac{v}{v-1}}$$
(5.9)

Finally the condition for equilibrium in the final goods market implies

$$E_t = \int_0^1 \rho_{jt} c_{jt} dj = \rho_t^{\frac{v-1}{v}} Z_t^{\frac{\gamma(v-1)}{v}} A_t^{\frac{1-v}{v}} \left[P_t \right]^{-\left(\frac{v-1}{v}\right)} E_t = P_t c_t$$
(5.10)

The optimization problem for the household can be written by substituting equation (5.10) into equation (5.1) thus.

$$\max \int_0^\infty \frac{E}{[P_t]} e^{-\theta t} dt.$$
(5.11)

expressed in log form as

$$\max \int_0^\infty \log E_t - \log \left[P_t\right] e^{-\theta t} dt.$$
(5.12)

subject to an intertemporal budget constraint.

$$\dot{\alpha} = w_t L + r_t . \alpha - E_t \tag{5.13}$$

 w_t is the wage rate and L is the society's fixed labour supply which is supplied inelastically. r_t is the rate of returns and α denotes assets.

By maximization, spending grows according to

$$\frac{\dot{E}_t}{E_t} = r_t - \theta \tag{5.14}$$

This is the conventional Euler equation which holds for every household. We can normalize price to ensure that nominal spending stays constant through time by setting $E_t = 1$, so that equation(5.14) implies

$$r_t = \theta \tag{5.15}$$

5.2.3 Production Function

Each product j has the potency of being produced into differentiated qualities due to vertical improvement in that product. Utility for vertically differentiated goods will generate demand and hence we can study innovation that generate quality advancement. Let the quality A_{jt} of any given product in industry j be marked by the

generation m of that product. I assume that each new generation provides σ times better services than the previous generation. Thus firms in sector j uses labour as the only input, according to a constant returns production function, and takes the wage rate as given. Therefore one unit of labour currently employed by sector j generates an output flow equal to

$$A_{it} = A_{it} = \sigma^{m_{jt}} \tag{5.16}$$

where $\sigma > 1$ is a parameter that measures the size of innovation.

5.2.4 Equilibrium in Level Sectors

In this model, I consider a duopolist in a level sector who collude as to maximize thier joint profit and share the proceeds. One reason for duopolist in a level sector to collude is to avoid price competition. Because this will imply that equilibrium price will fall to a unit cost and each firm will earn zero profit. The present model argues later that there can be other incentive for a duopolist to collude in the product market. In equilibrium all sectors will act the same so I shall hencefort drop subscript j in order to consider equilibrium conditions.

Equilibrium profit maximization implies

$$\pi_t = \left(\rho_t - R_t\right)c_t \tag{5.17}$$

By substituting c_t from equation (5.8) into equation (5.17) yields the profit function

$$\pi_t = Z_t^{\frac{\gamma(v-1)}{v}} A_t^{\frac{1-v}{v}} \left[P_t \right]^{-\left(\frac{v-1}{v}\right)} E_t \left(\rho_t^{\frac{v-1}{v}} - R_t \rho_t^{-\frac{1}{v}} \right)$$
(5.18)

5.2.5 Innovation.

The research sector comprises of a duopoly with the cost function

$$n_{it} \tag{5.19}$$

where i = A, B and $n_t = \frac{N_t}{A_t}$ is the share of output adjusted productivity used in research effort

with the total cost function given as

$$n_t = n_A + n_B \tag{5.20}$$

I assume that firms collude in the research sector so that they can collude in the product market in order to internalize the evolution of the reference stock and encourage habit formation. This specification captures the intuition in Sovinsky and Helland (2012) whose empirical result found that collusion in the product market is often an incentive for research joint venture.

The growth rate of technological progress is written as

$$g_t = \frac{\dot{A}_t}{A_t} = \lambda n_t \sigma \tag{5.21}$$

where $\left[1 - \frac{1}{A_t}\right] = \sigma$ is the size of innovation and λ is the productive parameter for innovation.

5.2.6 Other Incentive for collusion in the Product Market.

Consumption externality model has been studied under both AK model and Romer type endogenous growth model which employed perfect competitive market structure. But much of the contribution has focused on the effects on transitional dynamics [see: Carroll, Overland and Weil. (1997), Alvarez-Cuadrado et.al (2004)]. Here I introduce consumption externality in order to explain its long run growth rate effect as an endogenous equilibrium outcome of the behaviour under imperfect market structure. I assume that each individual duopolist cannot internalize the reference stock, hence there is an incentive to collude in order to internalize the reference stock. By colluding to internalize the reference stock, the duopolist can encourage habit formation.

Hence, I allow collusive firms to exploit the impact of consumption externality on the demand behaviour of household and share the profit. Thus the present value of profits that can be appropriated by collusive firms – is therefore subject to equation (5.5) since they internalize the impact of consumption externality on the behaviour of household when choosing their price. The optimization behavior of collusive firms is thus formulated as follows:

$$V_t = \max \int_t^\infty \pi_t e^{-\int_t^\tau (r_\omega) d\omega} d\tau$$
(5.22)

 V_t is the value of innovation for collusive duopolist which is the present profit π flow. r_{ω} is the instantanous rate of interest at date ω . Thus using equation (5.8) the evolution of the reference stock can be rewritten as

$$\dot{Z}_t = J\left(\rho_t^{\frac{-1}{v}} Z_t^{\frac{\gamma(v-1)}{v}} A_t^{\frac{1-v}{v}} \left[P_t\right]^{-\left(\frac{v-1}{v}\right)} E_t - Z_t\right)$$
(5.23)

The current value Hamiltonian is therefore

$$H = Z_t^{\frac{\gamma(v-1)}{v}} A_t^{\frac{1-v}{v}} \left[P_t\right]^{-\left(\frac{v-1}{v}\right)} E_t\left(\rho_t^{\frac{v-1}{v}} - R_t\rho_t^{-\frac{1}{v}}\right) + \Omega\left(J\left(\rho_t^{\frac{-1}{v}} Z_t^{\frac{\gamma(v-1)}{v}} A_t^{\frac{1-v}{v}} \left[P_t\right]^{-\left(\frac{v-1}{v}\right)} E_t - Z_t\right)\right)$$
(5.24)

The state variable is the reference stock Z_t and the control variable is price $\rho_t.~\Omega$ is the shadow price.

The first order condition is given as

$$\frac{\partial H}{\partial \rho_t} = \frac{v-1}{v} \rho_t^{-\frac{1}{v}} + R_t \frac{1}{v} \rho_t^{\frac{-(1+v)}{v}} - \Omega J \frac{1}{v} \rho_t^{\frac{-(1+v)}{v}} = 0$$
(5.25)

Solving for ρ_t gives the optimal pricing formula as

$$\rho_t = \frac{1}{v-1} (\Omega J - R_t) \tag{5.26}$$

And the shadow value is

$$\Omega^{\cdot} = (r_t + J) \Omega - \left[\frac{\gamma(v-1)}{v} Z_t^{\frac{\gamma(v-1)-v}{v}} A_t^{\frac{1-v}{v}} [P_t]^{-(\frac{v-1}{v})} E\left(\rho_t^{\frac{v-1}{v}} - R_t \rho^{-\frac{1}{v}} + \Omega J \rho_t^{-\frac{1}{v}}\right) \right]$$
(5.27)

Solving for Ω implies

$$\Omega = \frac{\left[\frac{\gamma(v-1)}{v}Z_t^{\frac{\gamma(v-1)-v}{v}}A_t^{\frac{1-v}{v}}\left[P_t\right]^{-\left(\frac{v-1}{v}\right)}E_t\left(\rho_t^{\frac{v-1}{v}} - R_t\rho_t^{-\frac{1}{v}} + \Omega J\rho_t^{\frac{-1}{v}}\right)\right]}{(r_t+J)}$$
(5.28)

Since v > 1 and $\gamma > 0$; it implies that $\Omega > 0$

Notice that the last equation in the bracket in equation (5.28) implies

$$\left(\rho_t^{\frac{v-1}{v}} - R_t \rho_t^{-\frac{1}{v}} + \Omega J \rho_t^{\frac{-1}{v}}\right) = \rho_t v \left(\frac{1}{v} \rho_t^{\frac{-1}{v}} - R_t \frac{1}{v} \rho_t^{\frac{-1-v}{v}} + \Omega \frac{1}{v} J \rho_t^{\frac{-1-v}{v}}\right) = v \rho_t^{\frac{v-1}{v}}$$
(5.29)

so that we can rewrite equation (5.28) as

$$\Omega = \frac{\left[\gamma(v-1)Z_t^{\frac{\gamma(v-1)-v}{v}}A_t^{\frac{1-v}{v}}[P_t]^{-(\frac{v-1}{v})}E_t\rho_t^{\frac{v-1}{v}}\right]}{(r_t+J)}$$
(5.30)

Equation (5.2s) shows the dynamic pricing model rewritten as

$$\rho_t = \frac{1}{v - 1} (\frac{\Omega J}{R_t} - 1) R_t \tag{5.31}$$

The term $(\frac{\Omega J}{R_t}-1)$ shows an additional cost that raise the cost of producing innovation which makes this equation deviate from the standard price markup on marginal cost given as $\rho_t = \frac{1}{v-1}R_t$, where R_t is the rental rate for producing innovation and the mark up is $\frac{1}{v-1}$ which is constant overtime. In the present setting, the markup is time varying and depends on the evolution of Ω .

Given E = 1, substitute equation (5.31) into equation (5.8) to get

$$c_t = \frac{1}{\rho} = \frac{v - 1}{(\Omega J - R_t)} = \frac{v - 1}{(\frac{\Omega J}{R_t} - 1)R_t}$$
(5.32)

By substituting equation (5.32) into equation (5.17) yields

$$\pi = \left[1 - \frac{R_t \left(v - 1\right)}{\left(\Omega J - R_t\right)}\right] = \left[1 - \frac{\left(v - 1\right)}{\left(\frac{\Omega J}{R_t} - 1\right)}\right]$$
(5.33)

The equilibrium aggregate price index implies in equation (5.9) implies that

$$P_t = \left(\frac{\rho_t Z_t^{\gamma}}{A_t}\right) \tag{5.34}$$

Since

$$A_t^{\frac{1-v}{v}} \left[P_t\right]^{-\left(\frac{v-1}{v}\right)} E_t \rho_t^{\frac{v-1}{v}} = \left(Z_t^{\gamma}\right)^{\frac{1-v}{v}}$$
(5.35)

where $E_t = 1$

we can rewrite equation (5.30) to

$$\Omega = \frac{\left[\gamma(v-1)\frac{1}{z_t}\right]}{(r_t+J)} \tag{5.36}$$

From equation (5.32) R_t can be written as

$$R_t = \frac{(1-v)}{c_t} + \Omega J \tag{5.37}$$

Substitute R_t into the profit function so that

$$\pi_{(t)} = [1 - (1 - v) - (\Omega J) c_t]$$
(5.38)

Finally substitute equation (5.36) into equation (5.38) to get

$$\pi_{(t)} = \left[v - \left(\left[\frac{\gamma(v-1)}{(r_t+J)} \frac{c_t}{Z_t} \right] J \right) \right]$$
(5.39)

The equilibrium profit function derived here shows that the profit function depends on $\frac{c_t}{Z_t}$ ratio. Notice that if you set $\gamma = 0$ or J = 0, then the profit function collapses to the case of time separable preference where the profit function is denoted by $\pi_t = v$. Therefore the profit function above captures the internalization of the reference stock for habit formation.

5.3 The balance Growth equilibrium

In this section we analyze the balanced growth equilibrium properties of the model where per-capita consumption and the reference stock grows over time at a constant rate. So henceforth I drop subscript t. Equation(5.15) implies that the market interest rate r must be constant over time. Let V_m represents the expected discounted profits earned the duopolists who sells a quality z innovation. To maximize expected discounted profits, the duopolists must solve stochastic optimal control problems where the state variable m is a Poisson jump process with intensity $n = n_A + n_B$ and V_m^d is the magnitude which show the value the duopolists can earn when the state of the art quality in its industry is higher than m.

Since the duopolist engage in research joint venture the relevant Hamilton-Jacobi-Bellman equation for RJV is

$$rV_m = \pi_m + n_m \left[V_m^d - V_m \right] - N_m \tag{5.40}$$

This equation shows that the duopolists earn the joint profit flow π_m and incur the R&D costs N_m today. With instantaneous probability n_m , they learns how to produce the next quality innovation higher than quality m. This equation states that the maximized expected returns on the duopolists' stock must equal the return on an equal-sized investment in a riskless bond.

By differentiating V_m with respect to n_m yields the first order condition

$$\left[V_m^d - V_m\right] = A \tag{5.41}$$

this equation shows that the marginal cost A is equated to the incremental value $\left[V_m^d - V_m\right]$

Finally substitute equation (5.41) into equation (5.40) to determine V_m as

$$V_m = \frac{\pi_m}{r} \tag{5.42}$$

with $V_m^d = A V_m$, substitute equation (5.42) into equation (5.41) to determine \boldsymbol{r} as

$$r = \pi_m \left[1 - \frac{1}{A} \right] \tag{5.43}$$

In the long run, the reference stock will be growing at the rate of technological progress thus

$$\dot{z} = J\left(c - z\right) - zg \tag{5.44}$$

Hence the steady state ratio $\frac{c}{z}$ is

$$\frac{c}{z} = \frac{J+g}{J} \tag{5.45}$$

Substitute equation (5.15), (5.39) and (5.45) into equation (5.43) to arrive at

$$\theta = \left[v - \left(\frac{\gamma(v-1)(J+\lambda n_m \sigma)}{(\theta+J)} \right) \right] \sigma$$
(5.46)

where $\left[1 - \frac{1}{A}\right] = \sigma$ and $g = \lambda n_m \sigma$

once we determine research intensity n_m it is straightforward to calculate long run growth using equation (5.21) hence

$$n_m = \frac{\sigma v\theta + \sigma vJ - \theta^2 - J\theta - \gamma \sigma J(v-1)}{\gamma \sigma^2 \lambda(v-1)}$$
(5.47)

Finally the growth rate of innovation can be written in terms of parameters as

$$g = \left(\frac{\sigma v\theta + \sigma vJ - \theta^2 - J\theta - \gamma \sigma J(v-1)}{\gamma \sigma(v-1)}\right)$$
(5.48)

By differentiating the growth rate with respect to J yields

$$\frac{\partial g}{\partial J} = \left(\frac{\sigma v - \theta - \gamma \sigma (v - 1)}{\gamma \sigma (v - 1)}\right) > 0 \tag{5.49}$$

By differentiating the growth rate with respect to γ yields

$$\frac{\partial g}{\partial \gamma} = \left(\frac{-\sigma J(v-1)\gamma\sigma(v-1) - \sigma(v-1)}{\gamma\sigma(v-1)}\right) < 0$$
(5.50)

This paper features two key parameters denoted by γ which measures the importance individuals place on the reference stock and the parameter J which measures the level of the reference stock. I found that increase in γ has a negative effect on growth because it raises the shadow cost of dynamic pricing model. But increase in J has a positive effect on growth because it raises the price that the duopolist can charge as habit formation rises. Hence it raises incentive for more innovation.

5.4 Conclusion

This paper introduced non time separable preference into R&D growth model to examine the effect of market collusion in RJV. I showed that firms may collude in order to encourage habit formation and maximize profit. On the one hand colluding in the product market comes with an associated cost due to shadow cost of dynamic optimal pricing. But on the other hand, I showed that when market collusion encourage habit formation, the collusive firms will raise profit, which in turn raises incentive for innovation.

Chapter 6

EPILOGUE

Now that we have come to the end of the inquiry made in this long thesis, it is now important to reflect on the journey and what we have learnt so far. Firstly, the obvious contradition between theories and empirics; on what are the determinants of long run growth have to some extent been resolved. For instance, this thesis showed that both physical capital and human capital matter for long run growth rate(see: chapter two and three).

For physical capital, this thesis shows that when learning is introduced into R&D growth model, it enhances the growth rate of income thereby raising demand for monopolist's goods, which raise incentive for innovation; where long run growth is determined by innovation. Although Aghion & Howitt (1998) have earlier identified that physical capital could affect long run growth through this indirect channel by using Schumpeterian framework with monopoly market structure; my work extends their model by showing that growth rate is higher when learning is introduced.

With respect to human capital, this thesis shows that human capital introduces another engine for growth different from innovation. And both human capital and innovation matter for long run growth rate. The thesis also shows that it is possible to build a scale invariant model where horizontal innovation does not have a neutralizing effect on vertical innovation. For instance I show that if horizontal innovation outgrows population growth, the economy will grow by more because horizontal innovations open up new sectors on which vertical innovation could thrive when the existing vertical innovation becomes difficult to innovate on. If on the other hand population growth outgrows horizontal innovation then population growth will have a negative effect on growth. Therefore given the empirical support in that population growth has negative effect on growth suggest that horizontal innovations have not kept pace with population growth.

The third contribution made by this thesis is to reconcile theory with empirics on the impact of competition on growth. I argue that there is an implicit psychological threat that the incumbents feels to make him innovate and escape competition when he has technological advantage. I then show that the threat of firm entry has a positive effect on growth.

Finally, this paper provides a macroeconomic framework which examines the impact of RJV on economic growth when RJV firms also engage in collusion in the product market. I found that when collusion in the product market encourages market formation, it raises incentive to innovate and has positive effect on growth. But the cost of operating a dynamic pricing model for encouraging habit formation has negative effect on growth.

Appendix A

The first order condition when maximizing $U(C_t, z_t)$ with respect to C_j is

$$U(C_t, z_t) = \int_0^1 \left(\frac{C_j Z_j^{-\gamma}}{1 - v}\right)^{1 - v} dj,$$
(6.1)

subject to

$$E = \int_0^1 \rho_j C_j dj \tag{6.2}$$

can be written as

$$\mu \rho_j = c_j^{-v} Z_j^{\gamma(v-1)} A_j^{1-v}$$
(6.3)

where $C_j = A_j \frac{C_j}{A_j}$ represents demand of good j, Integrating both sides of this equation over all j's yields

$$\mu = \frac{1}{P_D} \tag{6.4}$$

which when combined with equation above first order condition yields equation (5.8) in the paper

To determine the equilibrium aggregate price, multiply equation (5.8) by ρ_j to yield

$$\rho_j c_j = \frac{E \rho_j^{\frac{v-1}{v}} Z_j^{\frac{\gamma(v-1)}{v}} A_j^{\frac{1-v}{v}}}{\int_0^1 \left(\frac{\rho_{(j)} Z_j^{\gamma}}{A_j}\right)^{\frac{v-1}{v}} dj}$$
(6.5)

Integrating both sides of this equation over all j's yields equation (5.9) in the paper

REFERENCES

- [1] Abel. (1990). "Asset Prices under Habit Formation and catching up with the Joneses". *American Economic Assosiation*, pp.38-42.
- [2] Acemoglu, D.; and J. Ventura. (2002). "The World Income Distribution." Quarterly Journal of Economics, 117, 659-694.
- [3] Acemoglu, Aghion and Zilibotti. (2006). "Distance to Frontier, Selection and Economic Growth". Journal of European Economic Association, vol.4, no.1 , pp.37-74.
- [4] Akcigit, U., and William R. Kerr. (2010). "Growth through heterogeneous innovations". University of Pennsylvania, working paper. Aghion P, Howitt P (1992).
 "A model of growth through creative destruction". *Econometrica* 60:323–351.
- [5] Aghion, P., Harris, P. Howitt, and J. Vickers. (2001). "Competition, Imitation and Growth with Step by Step Innovation." *Review of Economic Studies*, 68, 467-492.
- [6] Aghion and Howit. (1992). "A model of Growth Through Creative Destruction". *Econometrica*, 60, March, 323-353.
- [7] Aghion, Philippe and Howitt, Peter. (1999). Endogenous growth theory, Cambridge MA: MIT Press.
- [8] Aghion and Howit. (2009). "The Economics of Growth". MIT Press, London England.
- [9] Aghion and Howit. (1998). "Capital Accumulation and Innovation as Complementary Factors in Long-Run Growth". *Journal of Economic Growth*, Vol. 3, No. 2 (Jun., 1998), pp. 111-130.
- [10] Ahituv, Avner. (2001). "Be Fruitful or Multiply: On the Interplay Between Fertility and Economic Development." *Journal of Population Economics*, 14, 51– 71.
- [11] Arnold, Lutz G. (1998). "Growth, Welfare and Trade in an Integrated Model of Human Capital Accumulation and Research." *Journal of Macroeconomics*, 20, 189-206.
- [12] Arrow, K. J. (1962). "The Economic Implications of Learning by Doing." Review of Economic Studies, 29, June, 155 -173.

- [13] Blackburn, Keith, Victor T.Y. Hung, and Alberto F. Pozzolo. (2000). "Research, Development and Human Capital Accumulation." *Journal of Macroeconomics*, 22, 81-105.
- [14] Bartelsman and Mark Doms. (2000). "Understanding productivity: Lessons from longitudinal microdata". Journal of Economic Literature, 38:569–594.
- [15] Blundell, R., Griffith, R. and Van reennen, J. (1995). "Dynamic Count Data Models of Technological Innovation". *Economic Journal*, 105, 333–344.
- [16] Brander, James A. and Steve Dowrick. (1994). "The Role of Fertility and Population in Economic Growth." Journal of Population Economics ,7,1–25.
- Brander, James A., and Barbara Spencer. (1983). "Strategic Commitment with R&D: The Symmetric Case." *Bell Journal of Economics*, 14, 225–235.
- [18] Caballero,Ricardo J.,and Jaffe, Adam B. (1993). "HowHighArethe-Giants'Shoulders: An Empirical Assessment of Knowledge Spillovers and Creative Destruction in a Model of Economic Growth." In NBER Macroeconomics Annual, 1993, edited by Olivier J. Blanchard and Stanley Fischer. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press.
- [19] Cabral, Luis. (2000). "R&D Cooperation and Product Market Competition." International Journal of Industrial Organization 18, 1033–1047.
- [20] Campbell, J.Y., and J.N. Cochrane. (1999). "By force of habit: A consumptionbased explanation of aggregate stock behavior". *Journal of Political Economy*, 107, 205-251.
- [21] Carroll, Overland and Weil. (1997). "Comparison utility in a Growth Model." Journal of Economic Growth 2, pp. 339 – 367.
- [22] Clark, A.E., and A.J. Oswald. (1996). "Satisfaction and comparison income." *Journal of Public Economics*, 61, 359-381.
- 1217/2010, R&D [23] Commission Regulation EU No. the Block Exemption, Summaries of EU legislation, Available at http://europa.eu/legislation_summaries/other/l26069_en.htm EICTA European Information and Communications Technology Industry Association, EICTA Position On the Revision of the EU rules on State aid for R&D, 2010.
- [24] Cooper, R. and T. Ross. (2009). "Sustaining Cooperation with Joint Ventures". Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization, 25(1):31-54.

- [25] Caballero, R. J., and A. B. Jaffe. (1993). "How High Are the Giants' Shoulders: An Empirical Assessment of Knowledge Spillovers and Creative Destruction in a Model of Economic Growth." In NBER Macroeconomics Annual, 1993. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- [26] Cozzi, G. (2003). "Innovating on innovations" (full text in English). Rivista di Politica Economica, (March-April), pp. 3-29.
- [27] Cozzi and Tarola. (2006). "R&D Cooperation, Innovation and Growth". Journal of Institutional and Theoretical Economics (JITE) / Zeitschrift für diegesamte Staatswissenschaft, Vol. 162, No. 4, pp. 683-701.
- [28] DeLong and Summers. (1991). " Equipment Investment and Economic Growth". Quarterly Journal of Economics 106(2):445-502.
- [29] Dupor, B., and W.F. Liu. (2003). "Jealousy and equilibrium overconsumption." American Economic Review, 93, 423-428.
- [30] Duso T., Röller L-H. and Seldeslachts J. (2014). "Collusion Through Joint R&D: An Empirical Assessment". *The review of economics and statistics*, Vol. 96, No. 2, Pages 349-370.
- [31] Easterlin, R.A. (1995). "Will raising the incomes of all increase the happiness of all?" Journal of Economic Behavior and Organization, 27, 35-47.
- [32] Foster, Lucia and C.J. Krizan. (2000). "Aggregate productivity growth: Lessons from microeconomic evidence". NBER Working Paper No.6803.
- [33] Frankel M(1962). "The Production Function in Allocation and Growth: A Synthesis." American Economic Review 52:995-1022.
- [34] Goolsbee, Austan and Syverson, Chad(2004): "HowDoIncumbentsRespondtotheThreat of Entry? Evidence from the Major Airlines?," mimeo, University of Chicago.
- [35] Gali. (1994). "Keeping up with the Joneses: Consumption Externalities, Portfolio choice and Asset Pricing." *Journal of Money, Credit and Banking*, Vol 26, No 1, p. 1-8.
- [36] Guvenen, F. (2006). "Reconciling conflicting evidence on the elasticity of intertemporal substitution: A macroeconomic perspective". Journal of Monetary Economics 53, 1451-1472.

- [37] Grossman. (1972). "On the Concept of Health Capital and the Demand for Health". *The Journal of Political Economy*, Vol. 80, No. 2. (Mar. - Apr., 1972), pp. 223-255.
- [38] Gilbert R, Shapiro C. (1990). "Optimal patent length and breadth". RAND J Econ, 21,106–112.
- [39] Grossman G, Helpman E. (1991). "Quality ladders in the theory of growth". Rev Econ Stud, 58:43–61.
- [40] Howitt, Peter. (1999). "Steady Endogenous Growth with Population and R&D Inputs Growing." Journal of Political Economy, 107,715-730.
- [41] Jorgenson, D. W. (1995). *Productivity*. Cambridge, Mass: MIT Press.
- [42] Jones, Charles I. (1995a). "Time Series Tests of Endogenous Growth Models". Quarterly Journal of Economics, 110, May, 495-525.
- [43] Jones, Charles I. (1995b). "R&D-Based Models of Economic Growth." Journal of Political Economy, 103, August, 759-84.
- [44] Jones, Charles I. (1999). "Growth: With or Without Scale Effect". American Economic Review, 89, May, 139-144.
- [45] Jones C. (2003). "Population and ideas: a theory of endogenous growth". In: Aghion P, Frydman R, Stiglitz J,Woodford M (eds) Knowledge, information, and expectations in modern macroeconomics:in honor of Edmund S. Phelps. Princeton University Press, Princeton.
- [46] Kamien, Morton I., Eitan Muller, and Israel Zang. (1992). "Research Joint Ventures and R&D Cartels." American Economic Review 82, 1293–1306.
- [47] Katz, Michael. (1986). "An Analysis of Cooperative Research and Development," Rand Journal of Economics ,17, 527–543.
- [48] Kelley, Allen C. (1988). "Economic Consequences of Population Change in the Third World." Journal of Economic Literature 26, 1685–728.
- [49] Kelley, Allen C. and Robert M. Schmidt. (1995). "Aggregate Population and Economic Growth Correlations: he Role of the Components of Demographic Change." Demography, 32, 543–55.
- [50] Ljungqvist, L. and H. Uhlig. (2000). "Tax policy and aggregate demand management under catching pp with the Joneses." *American Economic Review*, 90, 356-366.

- [51] Li CW. (2001). "On the policy implications of endogenous technological progress". Econ J, 111,C164–C179.
- [52] Lentz and Dale T. Mortensen. (2008). "On the size distribution of business firms". *Econometrica*, 76(6):1317–1373.
- [53] Lucas, Robert E. (1988). "On the Mechanics of Economic Development." *Journal* of Monetary Economics, 22, July,3-42.
- [54] Maddison, Angus. (1991). Dynamic Forces in Capitalist Development.Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- [55] Mankiw, N.G. (1995). "The Growthof Nation". Brookings Papers on Economic Activity, 25, 275-310.
- [56] Martin, Stephen. (1995). "R&D Joint Ventures and Tacit Product Market Collusion." European Journal of Political Economy 11, 733–741.
- [57] Miyagiwa, Kaz. (2009). "Collusion and Research Joint Ventures." Journal of Industrial Economics 57, 768–784.
- [58] Motchenkova, Evgenia, and Olgerd Rusk. (2011). "Research Joint Ventures and Price Collusion: Joint Analysis of the Impact of R&D Subsidies and Antitrust Fines." VU Amsterdam Research memorandum 2011-25.
- [59] Mowery, David C., and Nathan Rosenberg. 1989. Technology and the Pursuit of Economic Growth. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press
- [60] Nickell, S. (1996). "Competition and Corporate Performance". Journal of Political Economy, 104, 724–746.
- [61] Nicoletti, G., and S. Scarpetta. (2003). "Regulation, Productivity, and Growth: OECD Evidence". Policy Research Working paper Series 2944, World Bank.
- [62] Peretto P. (1998) "Technological change and population growth". *J Econ Growth*, 3,283–311.
- [63] Romer P. (1990). "Endogenous technological change". J Polit Econ 98:S71–S102.
- [64] Strulik, H. (2005)."The role of human capital and population growth in R&Dbased models of economic growth". *Rev Int Econ* 13:129–145.
- [65] Schumpeter. (1934). The Theory of Economic Development. Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press.
- [66] Sovinsky and Helland. (2012). "Do Research Joint Ventures Serve a Collusive Function?" Institute for Empirical Research in Economics Working Paper Series.

- [67] Spence, Michael. (1984). "Cost Reduction, Competition and Industry Performance." *Econometrica* 52:1, 101–121.
- [68] Snyder C. and N. Vonortas. (2005). "Multiproject Contact in Research Joint Ventures: Evidence and Theory". Journal of Economic Behavior and Organization 58:459-486.
- [69] Turnovsky and Liu. (2005). "Consumption Externality, Production Externality and Long Run Macroeconomic Efficiency". Journal of Public Economics 89, 1097-1129.